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COUNCIL OF DELEGATES

Friday, 27 November 1988

10 a.m.

ITEM 1: OPENING ADDRESS BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE STANDING
COMMISSION OF THE RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Ladies and Gentlemen, distinguished members of the Council of 
Delegates,

A year ago, we attended the Twenty-fifth International 
Conference of the Red Cross which was held in Geneva in 
October 1986. The motto of that Conference was: "United for
humani ty" .

During the sessions of the International Conference, many 
very important subjects were discussed. Many resolutions 
were adopted and I should like to remind you of some of them:

- Resolution I:
"Respect for international humanitarian law in 

armed conflicts and action by the ICRC for persons 
protected by the Geneva Conventions";

- Resolution II:
"The Protocols additional to the Geneva Conventions";

- Resolution IV:
"Dissemination of international humanitarian law 

and the principles and ideals of the Movement in the 
service of peace";

- Resolution VI:
"International courses on law applicable in 

armed conflicts";

- Resolution VII:
"Work on international humanitarian law in armed conflicts 
at sea and on land";

- Resolution VIII:
"Protection of the civilian population in armed conflicts";
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- Resolution IX:
"Protection of children in armed conflicts".

All of these deal with international humanitarian law. 
Amongst many other resolutions, I should like also to draw 
your attention to:

- Resolution X: 
" Torture";

- Resolution XI:
"Assistance to victims of torture”;

- Resolution XII:
"Assistance to victims of torture";

- Resolution XIII:
"Obtaining and transmitting personal data as a means of 
protection and of preventing disappearances”;

- Resolution XV:
"Co-operation between National Ped Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies and governments in the reuniting of dispersed 
fami 1ies";

- Resolution XVII
"The Movement and refugees";

- Resolution XXVII
"International Year of Peace 1986" .

Is the international situation better? Did we or did we not 
implement these resolutions? Did we or did we not work for 
this?

The last paragraph of Resolution XXVII "International 
Year of Peace 1986" states:

"2. urges governments, National Societies, the ICRC and the 
League to actively contribute to the promotion and implemen
tation of this message."

What have we done in this respect? I put this question to 
each delegation and request them to follow it up with their 
governments.

of people are 
disasters.
the suffering 
and we have 
to assist

Distinguished delegates, millions and millions 
still suffering either from natural or man-made 
We shall have to work hand in hand to alleviate 
of these people. They are calling for our help 
to abide by our Fundamental Principles and rush 
them.
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The ICRC and the League have kept the Standing Commission 
informed of their activities - whether joint, co-oordinated 
or separate. At the Rio meeting of the Standing Commission, 
the new President of the ICRC pleaded with conviction for the 
support all the Movement should give in helping the ICRC 
reach its humanitarian objectives. He also drew an 
impressive picture of the difficulties but also of the 
possibilities and successes of ICRC work.

I have been invited by the Standing Commission to express 
publicly to the Council of Delegates its deep appreciation of 
and support for the difficult job of the ICRC, which I am 
happy to do here now.

Distinguished delegates, I truly hope that your Council will 
be able to fulfil the role and the responsibilities it 
shoulders for the very best of humanity in general and our 
Movement in particular.

(Applause)
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ITEM 2: ELECTION OF THE CHAIRMAN, VICE-CHAIRMAN AND 
SECRETARIES OF THE COUNCIL OF DELEGATES

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Ladies and Gentlemen, the second item on the Agenda of the 
Council is the election of the President. As is customary, I 
propose Mr. Sommaruga, the President of the ICRC, to be the 
Chairman of the Council of Delegates.

(Applause)

In accordance with the wish of the Standing Commission I 
propose Mrs. Mavy Harmon to be the Vice-Chairman of the 
Counci 1.

(Applause)

May I ask the President of the ICRC to come and take the chair.

Mr. Cornelio SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {Original French):

Distinguished delegates, Ladies and Gentlemen, members of the 
Council,

Before we proceed with our agenda and after congratulating 
Mrs. Mavy Harmon, the distinguished President of the 
Brazilian Red Cross, on her election to the Vice-Chairmanship 
of the Council, I should like us to spare a thought for all 
the leaders, employees, volunteers and delegates of the Red 
Cross and Red Croscent who have given their lives for the 
Movement all over the world.

I should like us to remember in particular Mr. Enrique de la 
Mata, the late President of the League, who died while still 
in office and with whom I had struck up a friendship over the 
first few months of my Presidency of the ICRC. I propose 
that we now observe a moment of silence together, in tribute 
to those admirable people who served the Movement and applied 
its principles.

Thank you.
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Mr. Chairman of the Standing Commission, Mrs. Vice-Chairman 
of the Council of Delegates, distinguished delegates,

I can see that the Moroccan Red Crescent is asking for the 
floor.

We have not yet adopted our agenda. I shall therefore 
proceed first of all with its adoption. Dr. Nesh Nash, do 
you really wish to speak now?

Dr. Mohamed NESH NASH (Morocco) {original French)'.

I am surprised to see that for the first time at the Council 
of Delegates the President of the League is not included 
among the Vice-Chairmen of the Council. For as long as I 
have known the League and the Council, the first 
Vice-Chairman - and the only one last year - has been the 
President of the League. I wonder why this has always been 
so. We are in the Red Cross and Red Crescent family, and the 
President of the League of Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies should normally be seated alongside the President 
of the ICRC.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French)'.

The proposal made by the Standing Commission, when the League 
had not yet elected its new President, is a token of regard 
and gratitude to the President of our host Society, and I am 
convinced that our friend the President of the League is 
pleased to see Mrs. Harmon by my side, because the election 
that has just taken place in no way jeopardizes the friendly 
relations between the various components of the Movement.

Allow me first of all to say, both personally and on the 
ICRC’s behalf, how happy I am to be chairing this Council of 
Delegates and thus maintaining a tradition which in fact 
dates back to the creation of our Movement. You may all rest 
assured that I shall do my utmost to be worthy of this 
honour.

I should also like to express the ICRC’s and its President’s 
warmest congratulations to all those who have been elected to 
the highest offices of the League of Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies, to Dr. Mario Villarroel Lander, its new 
President, and to Mr. Par Stenback, its new Secretary 
General. I am glad that I know them both well already and, 
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in view of their commitment to the Movement as a whole, I am 
convinced that co-operation between the League and the ICRC 
will resume under the most favourable conditions. Allow me, 
dear Mario and dear Par, to wish you both every success in 
the accomplishment of the new missions you have undertaken.

I shall also take this opportunity to thank Hans Hoegh - who 
will soon be retiring from his position as Secretary General 
of the League - and has been appointed Secretary General 
emeritus by the Federation - for the warmth he has always 
demonstrated in the contacts we had together and for the 
friendship and readiness he unfailingly showed the ICRC.
Thank you, dear Hans, and best wishes for a very happy "otium 
cum dignitate” in the exemplary Red Cross spirit that 
characterizes you.

You will, I trust, not hold it against me if, before 
proceeding to the next item on the agenda, I take this first 
opportunity that is given me to express myself before the 
entire Movement to convey to you all a number of ideas to 
which I personally attach the greatest importance.

As you know, I only discovered the actual dimension of this 
fascinating International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement 
a little over a year ago.

It was actually in meeting many of you personally that I 
discovered the vitality of the Red Cross and Red Crescent. 
In this connexion, it was a great pleasure for me to 
gradually get to know the late Enrique de la Mata; I met him 
several times and was able to calmly discuss with him many 
concrete aspects of the life and mission of our Movement.

At our last meeting in San Remo, the day before he died, he 
reminded me enthusiastically that our new Statutes stipulate 
that "the National Societies form the basic units and 
constitute a vital force of the Movement" .

I myself agreed with him with equal enthusiasm and told him 
once again - as I have repeatedly stressed from the very 
first day I assumed the ICRC presidency - that National 
Societies would always remain one of my primary concerns. 
Let it be known, therefore, that co-operation with the 
National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies is a real 
priority for the ICRC and that it will do its utmost to 
contribute to their development, in so far as it is 
competent to do so.

In the course of the missions I made as President-elect from 
the beginning of this year, while visiting our delegations 
and the National Societies they work with, and later as 
President of the ICRC, I realized that I was living in a 
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world that was new to me, a world remarkable for its 
universality, the strength of its ideals and the significance 
of its Principles, a world that is attractive for the strong 
motivation of each of its members, whether its 250 million 
individual members or its components, the National Societies, 
the League and the ICRC.

It will therefore not come as a surprise to you if I say that 
among our joint tasks one seems most important to me, and 
that is to preserve and strengthen the unity of our Movement. 
Those of you that have known this Movement far longer than I 
have no doubt had opportunities to witness differences of 
opinion among its members and have quite rightly deplored 
those differences. But believe me, people outside the Red 
Cross world are struck not so much by what separates us than 
by what unites us all: the spontaneous, selfless commitment
to others and particularly to those who need protection and 
assistance because natural or man-made disasters have 
rendered them helpless. The unity we have achieved thanks to 
our Principles seems to me to be the main factor of cohesion 
within our Movement and a guarantee of universality. I am 
perfectly aware that in a world as diverse as ours we must 
take into account the different cultures and social systems 
in which the Red Cross has to work and in which its
Principles must be applied. I also know full well that there 
has been serious opposition regarding the priorities to be 
granted to certain of our Principles, in a context such as 
the last International Conference; this might have been due 
to the presence of governments at the meeting, but was 
probably not the only reason.

What the Standing Commission must now do is to invest all its 
energy and commitment into preparing for the Twenty-sixth 
International Conference; its main incentive must be to 
preserve the unity of the Movement at all costs, despite - 
and I would say above all because - of the fact that 
governments will be present at that Conference.

However, I myself view differences within the Movement as a 
form of unity composed of varying opinions. I am convinced 
that there is no fundamental divergence regarding our common 
scale of values, but rather a naturally varied perception of 
one and the same ideal. We must all continue doing our 
utmost to preserve that unity. Let me assure you that I 
shall ceaselessly pursue that goal.

A second point of considerable importance to me (and which is 
a natural corollary to the value I attach to the unity of our 
Movement) is the individual responsibility that each Red 
Cross or Red Crescent leader assumes in his or her behaviour 
day by day vis-à-vis national and international public 
opinion. Each and every one of us individually represents the 
Red Cross or Red Crescent as a whole, because the general 
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public does not always distinguish between the League, the 
ICRC, the National Societies and the Red Cross or Red 
Crescent. We are thus individually responsible to everyone, 
because - for the world around us - we are all "the Red Cross 
and the Red Crescent". And in this respect, I believe above 
all in self-discipline. I am convinced that it is not only 
desirable but quite feasible to maintain, within various 
social and political systems, our independence and above all 
the specific image of our Movement. This image must remain 
the same wherever we are, among all races and in all systems, 
and confers upon us our true universality. It is first and 
foremost a matter of character and conviction, which commands 
both respect for and confidence in our institution.

There is a third point to which I attach great importance, 
and that is the prevention of breaches of humanitarian rules, 
through humanitarian mobilization and the dissemination of 
Red Cross and Red Crescent ideals and a better knowledge of 
the Geneva Conventions. I sincerely believe that we are a 
peace force - and that we can grow even stronger - even 
though we must not have the illusion that the immediate 
solution to the problems of war and peace lies in our hands. 
However, the Movement may - albeit indirectly - but 
resolutely, prevent violations of humanitarian law, or, in a 
wider perspective, promote respect for the essential rules of 
humanity, and thus create a more humane and more peaceful 
world.

I should like to tell you, dear friends, how deeply convinced 
I am of this basic truth that the Red Cross can be a force 
working to achieve greater peace in the world.

The unity of the Movement, the individual responsibility of 
each of its leaders, the prevention of violations through 
humanitarian mobilization and our contribution to a more 
peaceful world are some of the lines along which I should 
like to see our Movement develop during the period I shall be 
serving the ICRC and, through the institution, the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement.

(original English} :
In addition to the broad issues I have just mentioned, I 
should like to raise two more points which, for me, are 
essential. The first is the importance of respecting the 
emblem. The second is the vital role played by the National 
Societies, not only as members of their federation, the 
League, but as active partners of the ICRC.

I must say that there is one thing which has shocked me as 
I have come to know our Movement, and that is the number of 
countries in which our emblem is misused. How often it is 
employed in ways that violate national and international law! 
Our emblem, whether the Red Cross or the Red Crescent, is 
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sacred, for it is the very symbol of our ideal; it should 
trigger an instinctive reaction to provide protection. It is 
the emblem which embodies the Movement’s Fundamental 
Principles and the basic rules of humanitarian law. It should 
inspire respect and confidence at all times and in all 
places, and have the full force of a unique symbol. But how 
can it be and do all that, when - to name but one example - 
we find it displayed as advertising support for goods or 
services without any relation to our Movement? If there is 
one practical thing I should like to encourage the National 
Societies to do, that is to act resolutely in defence of the 
proper use of the emblem in their respective countries. One 
of my fondest hopes is to see, in the years to come, 
substantial progress made in creating national legislation 
which will effectively protect the emblem and enhance its 
implementation. Such national laws should exist and be 
applied in all the countries entitled to use the emblem, that 
is, the 165 States party to the Geneva Conventions. If there 
is no such national legislation, let us see to it that it is 
adopted. If it already exists, let us make every effort to 
have it respected. It is only by remaining firm and 
consistent that we shall be able to ensure that our emblem 
truly symbolizes the entire Red Cross and Red Crescent 
message and the tenets of humanitarian law.

The second point I should like to stress is the effective 
role played by the National Societies in the work of the 
ICRC. Of course we know that the ICRC is the founder of the 
Movement and has been called upon to perform some unique 
tasks, particularly in situations of armed conflict. Of 
course we are aware that the ICRC must maintain relations 
with those who entrusted it with this mandate in the Geneva 
Conventions, that is, the States and their governments. These 
are the political entities that control access to the 
prisoner-of-war camps and detainees’ cells; it is the States 
and their governments that bear primary responsibility for 
respecting and ensuring respect for humanitarian law and for 
facilitating the action of the Committee in favour of all 
victims of armed conflicts. It is therefore to be expected 
that the ICRC will maintain a dialogue with each of those 
entities, a dialogue which is and should stay close, discreet 
and constructive, but in which we remain firm and make no 
concessions. However, this dialogue, and with it the ICRC’s 
humanitarian work, would today be inconceivable without the 
active support and, whenever necessary, the participation of 
that driving force which the National Societies constitute 
within the Movement. Rest assured that, in saying this, I am 
not just paying lip-service to an idea. I mean business and I 
attach the greatest importance to a constructive relationship 
with all National Societies, whether with those in countries 
where we are active or with those which can support our 
humanitarian activities through material or financial 
assistance or by lending us their staff and volunteers, their 
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experience and moral support. In emphasizing this point I am 
perfectly aware that I am merely confirming a policy which 
was formulated and has been widely developed by my 
predecessors. Indeed, especially over the past ten years, the 
ICRC has been able to count in its work on the firm support 
of most of the National Societies. But what I should like to 
see come about in the future is a greater ability also on the 
ICRC’s part to assist the National Societies. The important 
effort that the ICRC has made in recent years to contribute, 
within its sphere of competence, to their development can and 
must be not only maintained but stepped up. This should be 
done in a truly generous spirit, because - I believe - it is 
through the strengthening of all its components that the 
Movement will enhance its humanitarian action and defend its 
independence.

The task of the League, that is assistance to the development 
of the newer and materially and structurally weaker National 
Societies seems to me to be the simple - but how much needed 
- expression of solidarity within the Movement, as well as 
the key to efficiency. The ICRC must and will, together with 
the League and in its own ways, contribute to this task.

We at the ICRC shall make an effort to participate more 
actively in the develoment of National Societies, in fields 
such as dissemination of international humanitarian law, 
information policy and in the training of managerial staff. 
And let me say that our common achievements will be all the 
more substantial if and when we are challenged and encouraged 
by a National Society’s initiative and good will. Such 
projects may be undertaken within the framework of the 
League’s development programme, in co-operation with 
individual National Societies or, alternatively, under the 
guidance of the ICRC when it is competent to do so according 
to the Statutes. Never mind the form; what is important is to 
co-ordinate, harmonize and achieve good projects and to act.

I also feel that it is very important for the ICRC to 
continue expanding the regular dialogue with National 
Societies which it began two years ago and which has led to 
members of the Committee visiting many Societies. This 
dialogue is not intended to solve immediate, urgent problems. 
It is rather an opportunity for looking together to the 
future, reflecting on what sort of world the Movement may 
expect and trying to find the best way for us all to respond 
to it. Ideally, I should like to see an ICRC which is at 
least as ready to learn from National Societies as it is to 
talk of its own experience. I for one am determined to 
pursue and develop this dialogue, be it through ad hoc 
meetings on specific issues of interest to the Movement, 
through the bilateral talks of which I have just spoken or 
through any other method of consultation on the individual or 
regional level. In any case we have to acknowledge that such 
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a dialogue will never end, for situations evolve constantly 
and human beings pass. It therefore has to be a permanent 
process!

There is also the co-operation that we at the ICRC and many 
of you would like to achieve in some situations of armed 
conflict, where such co-operation is possible and indeed 
desirable in order to provide efficient assistance to the 
victims. We know from experience that in areas of conflict, 
in situations where the ICRC has the mandate to act as a 
specifically neutral institution under the Geneva Conventions 
or under its statutory right of humanitarian initiative, 
protection and assistance are a single entity: they cannot be 
separated! Much has already been done in this respect, but 
more could be done with National Societies that have the will 
and means to do so. During the last couple of decades we have 
worked with hundreds of your nurses, doctors and technicians, 
who have done a wonderful job assisting our relief and 
medical operations. Without this contribution of many highly 
qualified women and men from National Societies we could not 
have carried out our mandate. Thank you for this very 
valuable help; we must develop this kind of co-operation 
especially in the interest of the victims.

In conclusion, I am fully aware that what I have been 
saying to you reflects a policy which was conceived and 
already substantially developed by my predecessors, and I 
should like to take this opportunity to pay tribute to 
Mr. Alexandre Hay, who, throughout his eleven years in 
office, blazed a trail through all towards the goals I have 
mentioned. I am both happy and honoured to pursue that task.

I have chosen to stress certain points today because I 
believe that the first duty of a friend is to be frank and 
open. To all of you I speak from the bottom of my heart, 
about our Movement, about what I truly believe and what I 
consider important, and about what I am ready to fight for, 
with perseverance and thoroughness. It is with humility that 
I ask you for your help and trust to serve and uphold our 
noble ideals.

(Applause)

( original French) :
Under agenda item 2, we must select two secretaries to 
complete the Council’s Bureau. I propose the appointment of 
Mr. William Cassis, Head of the Administrative Services 
Department at the League, and Mr. Jean-Louis Cayla, assistant 
to the ICRC Director General, who have often in the past held 
these posts together. Do you support this proposal?

( Applause)

Thank you. I should like to invite Mr. Cassis and Mr. Cayla 
to join us on the rostrum.
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May I extend a warm welcome to our new Secretaries.

I now should like, in a personal capactiy, to invite my 
friends, the Chairman of the Standing Commission and the 
President of the League, to join me on the rostrum and 
thereby support my efforts to chair this session of the 
Council of Delegates in the Movement’s best interests.

(Applause)

Before discussing, under item 3, the adoption of the agenda, 
I should like to warmly welcome to the International Red 
Cross and Red Crescent Movement its 145th and most recent 
member, the Red Cross Society of Grenada. Let us have a 
round of applause.

( Applause)

I shall move now to provisional agenda item 3.
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ITEM 3: ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

Are there any comments on document CD/3/1 which you have 
before you? One needs binoculars to see across the room. 
The Spanish Red Cross has the floor.

Ms. Ana GIMENEZ (Spain) {original Spanish):

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. With your permission, I should like 
to propose adding to the agenda, after item 8, a draft 
resolution concerning participation in the 1992 Seville 
Universal Exposition.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French) :

Would you please, Ms. Gimenez, repeat the exact wording of 
the item you wish to have included in the agenda since there 
seems to have been a problem with the interpretation.

Ms. A. GIMENEZ (Spain) {original Spanish):

With pleasure, Mr. Chairman. I should like to thank you for 
having granted me the floor and should like to request, on 
behalf of the Spanish delegation, that a draft resolution 
concerning participation in the 1992 Seville Universal 
Exposition be included in the agenda after item 8.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

You have heard a proposal to add to the agenda, after item 8, 
a new item which could be entitled "1992 Seville Universal 
Exposition". Are there any objections to including this 
in the agenda as item 9?

There are no objections. It is therefore decided that the 
agenda will include a new item 9 entitled "1992 Seville
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Universal Exposition" and that provisional agenda items 9 
"Other business" and 10 "Place and date of the next Council 
of Delegates" will become, respectively, items 10 and 11.

Mr. Wahid FAWZI (Egypt):

My Society would like to add two items on the agenda. The 
first concerns the repatriation of civilian prisoners of 
non-belligerent nationalities. The second requests the 
release, on humanitarian grounds, of the African leader 
Nelson Mandela.

Mr. Jacques MOREILLON (ICRC):

I shall address the two points separately.

The first point, namely the repatriation of civilians of 
other nationalities, I would trust, knowing the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent spirit of our friend from the Egyptian 
delegation, that he is thinking of a resolution of general 
support for the work of the International Committee of the 
Red Cross, in the sense expressed by the Chairman of the 
Standing Commission in the name of that Commission, to 
encourage the ICRC in its efforts to obtain full respect of 
the Geneva Conventions whether for civilians, prisoners of 
war or other victims of armed conflicts. If this is the 
correct interpretation, that it is the intention of our 
friends from the Egyptian Red Crescent to propose a 
resolution of a general nature, without specific mention of 
any particular situation, encouraging the ICRC to do its 
utmost to obtain the full respect of the Geneva Conventions 
from all countries, the ICRC would not object to having such 
an item placed on the agenda. Before I address the next 
proposal, I should like through you, Mr. Chairman, to ask the 
delegate of the Egyptian Red Crescent whether this is how his 
proposal is to to be understood.

Mr. W. FAWZI (Egypt):

It follows those lines.
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Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

In that case, Mr. Chairman, the ICRC would have no objection 
to having this item on the agenda, I suppose after item 9. 
That will be your decision, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) ( original French') :

After having heard the Egyptian Red Crescent’s proposal and 
the ICRC’s comment, I should like to ask the members of the 
Council whether they have any objection to inserting in the 
agenda a new item which could be entitled, if I have 
understood correctly, "Repatriation of prisoners of war and 
civilians of non-belligerent nationalities".

Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

I would like the wording of the resolution to be put as I 
understand was the intention of putting it, namely "Support 
to the ICRC in the fulfilment of its humanitarian mandate".
I think that would cover the general matter to which we are 
referring.

Mr. Wahid FAWZI (Egypt):

Would you please repeat what was just said.

Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

The wording, Mr. Chairman, comes from the proposal of the 
Chairman of the Standing Commission namely, "Support to the 
ICRC in obtaining full implementation of the Geneva 
Conventions".

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French) :

You have heard, Sir, a counterproposal to your suggested 
addition to the agenda. This is: "Support to the ICRC in 
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obtaining full implementation of the Geneva Conventions". 
Do you accept this wording for the new item?

Mr. W. FAWZI (Egypt):

I should like to have it more specific. May I please be 
given time to study the text in writing? Would this be 
possible, rather than discussing it from the floor?

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

I wonder if you will have time because the next item also 
concerns you and was raised by you. Could we not settle this 
matter by determining whether the first item you raised falls 
within the scope of the Geneva Conventions? In the statement 
you make when this item comes up for discussion on the 
agenda, you could go into details on the matter of concern to 
you. The title of a possible resolution you could present to 
the Council could stem from this general approach.

Mr. W. FAWZI (Egypt):

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for accepting my item. But I am 
asking for time to study the terms. I would rather not 
answer from the floor when it comes to the resolution’s 
wording.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

In a few minutes I will have to close the debate on the 
adoption of the agenda and I will have to know which agenda 
we have accepted. I think that this is also the concern of 
all delegates present. I am therefore not prepared to 
postpone the decision. I think an effort should now be made 
to come to an agreement. Let us perhaps return to this in a 
few minutes and, in the meantime, discuss the second proposal 
you have made concerning which the ICRC has requested the 
floor.
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Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

Mr. Chairman, the second proposal made by our colleague from 
the Egyptian Red Crescent is to add to the agenda an item 
asking for the release of Mr. Nelson Mandela. I do not think 
that there is in this room anyone who knows Mr. Mandela as 
well as I do because as a former delegate general for Africa, 
I had the opportunity to visit him four times on Robben 
Island when he was held prisoner there. I personally believe 
that Mr. Nelson Mandela has a sufficient understanding of the 
nature of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement for me to say that he would certainly not like the 
Red Cross to go beyond what is its normal duty and thereby 
jeopardize its possibilities of action.

As you know, Sir, it is customary for the International 
Committee of the Red Cross to offer its services to certain 
countries experiencing internal disturbances or tension in 
order to visit persons who are detained in these special 
circumstances.

The purpose of these visits is strictly limited to the 
conditions of detention and the ICRC abstains from requesting 
the release of any detainee - security detainee or political 
detainee - because this is considered a political matter and 
not a strictly humanitarian one.

The governments to which we offer our services to visit 
prisons in situations not covered by the Geneva Conventions, 
such as is the case in question, have no obligation 
whatsoever to accept our services and are in a position at 
any time to interrupt such visits at their leisure without 
violating any convention.

I would think, Mr. Chairman, that if this august body were to 
approve a proposal for the release of any detainee - and the 
question is not whether it is Nelson Mandela or another one - 
this would have very grave consequences. The first is that 
we would be entering a field which goes beyond the strictly 
humanitarian one. The second consequence would be to raise 
the question of why only Mr. Nelson Mandela, even in South 
Africa, and the third one, why only South Africa and not 
other countries. We would thus set a precedent whereby the 
Council of Delegates, by taking a position on something which 
would no doubt be interpreted as being of a political nature, 
would open the door to a process which no one could control. 
May I remind you, Sir, that we have visited over half a 
million of political detainees in 90 countries since 1945. 
This proposal immediately raises the question of why we did 
not ask for the release of any of these half a million people 
when we visited them. It might be misinterpreted by the 
Government of South Africa, and it might have similar 
consequences, in terms of the work of the ICRC, as the 
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decision of the Twenty-fifth International Conference had on 
our work there.

We are therefore, although with due respect to all detainees 
and with personal knowledge of Mr. Nelson Mandela’s case, 
opposed as a matter of principle and precedent to putting 
this item on the agenda. We hope that our friends from the 
Egyptian Red Crescent will understand the dangers of creating 
this precedent for any country, and also for the ICRC’s work 
in favour of all the political detainees it visits in South 
Africa and elsewhere. (Applause)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Distinguished delegates, I would like to read to you from the 
Chair, so that there is no misunderstanding among us, Article 
15, para 3, of the Statutes of the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement, which says:

"3. All participants in the Council shall respect the 
Fundamental Principles and all documents presented 
shall conform with these Principles. Tn order that 
the debates of the Council shall command the confidence 
of all, the Chairman and any elected officer responsible 
for the conduct of business shall ensure that none of 
the speakers at any time engages in controversies of a 
political, racial, religious or ideological nature."

Dr. Dmitry D. VENEDICTOV (USSR):

I think the Egyptian delegation’s 
do not know why we are engaged in 
be contained in it. You see that 
include two draft resolutions as 
agenda.
judge whether they correspond to our Principles 
contradiction. We could see quietly, 
Cross, how we can discuss this.
items which we do not yet see. 
discussion, 
talking about.

suggestion was clear and I 
discussion about what will 
it is a suggestion to 

additional items in the
it.

resolutions
Before we see that how can the ICRC or anyone else 

or are in 
in the spirit of the Red 

I think we are discussing
I think if we prolong the 

we will go too far without knowing what we are
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

I think we should now separate the items under discussion, 
as I proposed.

Let us try to reach a decision concerning the second item 
proposed by the Egyptian Red Crescent. We shall as, I said, 
then revert to the first one as requested by the 
distinguished delegate.

Now, for the second one, concerning the release of political 
detainees, we have heard the statement of the ICRC 
representative. Would anybody like to have the floor on this 
specific issue?

Should I understand that there are no objections to 
introducing on the agenda an item concerning the proposal 
made by the distinguished delegate of the Egyptian Red 
Crescent, that is to say the liberation of a specific 
political detainee? There is the objection of the ICRC. I 
should like to know whether there are any other objections.

Mr. Louis DAUGE (France) {original French') :

Having listened carefully to the comments made at your 
request by Mr. Moreillon, we are thoroughly convinced by his 
arguments and consequently endorse his point of view.

Mr. Philippe NARMINO (Monaco) {original French') :

I merely wish to state the position of the Red Cross of 
Monaco. We fully share the point of view just expressed by 
Mr. Moreillon of the ICRC and therefore consider that the 
proposal put forward by the representative of the Egyptian 
Red Crescent Society should not be included on the agenda.

Mr. Richard SCHUBERT (USA):

Like the delegates from France and Monaco, we also identify 
with Mr. Moreillon’s comments. Unfortunately, however a 
resolution might be worded, if the intention is to release a 
specific individual, then we are, it seems to us, intruding 
into political discussions as that is contemplated in 
Article 15. That would be highly inappropriate for this body.
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Mr. Kenneth A. MONPLAISIR (Saint Lucia):

I just want to say briefly that we ought not to contravene 
the Statutes. I think this is a political matter which 
should not be dealt with here. Much as all of us are in 
sympathy with the discussion that would take place, I do not 
think this is the forum for it nor would I agree to its 
inclusion on the agenda.

Mr. G.S. WALTON (South Africa):

I wish to associate the South African Red Cross with the view 
of the ICRC. We consider that this is a political question 
and any resolution on this item could affect the efficiency 
of the very important work which the South African Red Cross 
is doing and could only succeed in making our life down there 
more difficult. We believe that we have a very important 
work to do there now in the field and appeal to the 
distinguished delegates to this Council to refrain from any 
actions which could adversely affect that work.

Mr. Leonidas CAMBANIS (Greece) {original French'):

The Hellenic Red Cross has listened carefully to Mr. 
Moreillon’s arguments and fully agrees with them.

Dr. Abmed Abdallah EL SHERIF (Libya):

I think it might be practical at this stage to have a general 
item on the agenda dealing with alleviation of human 
suffering and adherence to the Geneva Conventions, i.e. 
supporting the ICRC in this sense. The delegate from Egypt 
could then submit a resolution he thinks it might be 
advisable for the house to discuss.

Having one general item will probably help the Egyptian 
delegate to submit his draft resolutions.
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Mr. John D. MOIR (Australia):

We identify with and strongly support the work of the ICRC.
We regard it as extremely important that this body maintains 
its independence and integrity. By identifying particular 
countries and more importantly particular political 
detainees, this independence and integrity may be damaged 
irretrievably.

Mr. Alan G. WATSON (Canada):

The Canadian Society would support the viewpoint of the ICRC 
in respect of avoiding the political implication contained in 
the resolution proposed by Egypt. We also associate 
ourselves with the proposal of the Libyan Society.

Mr. D.Z. MKANDAWIRE (Malawi):

I am attending this Council of Delegates for the first time. 
We are most grateful to the view expressed by the ICRC, not 
that we wish for the continuation of Mr. Mandela’s 
imprisonment. But this is a subject that is beyond the 
control of this particular chamber. We are most grateful to 
you, Mr. Chairman, for taking that view and we support the 
ICRC’s view in this particular respect.

Ambassador Remo PAOLINI (Italy) {original French'):

We find the explanation and interpretation of 
given to us by the International Committee of 
entirely convincing, namely that on the basis 
the International Committee has work to do in
work that has been accomplished in the past and is being 
accomplished today by observing one of the Fundamental 
Principles - that 
our obligation to 
Committee’s work, 
therefore wish to

the Statutes 
the Red Cross 
of the Statutes 
all countries,

of political neutrality. I believe it is 
express our entire confidence in the

On behalf of the Italian Red Cross, I 
support the Committee’s viewpoint.
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Ms. Louise ROWLEY (Grenada):

Mr. Chairman, I come from a country which, small as it is, 
does have political prisoners. I suggest that we do not do 
anything here which would prevent the ICRC from having access 
to political prisoners, especially Nelson Mandela.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Distinguished delegates, your chairman would like to suggest 
that we include on the agenda a new item 10 which would read, 
in French, "Engagement du Mouvement pour l’obtention de la 
pleine mise en oeuvre des Conventions de Genève", and in 
English, "Commitment by the Movement to obtain full 
implementation of the Geneva Conventions". I think that 
delegations that would like to make statements could do so on 
the basis of such an agenda item. These would be duly 
recorded. Delegations who would like to present draft 
resolutions could also do so. It would then be up to our 
Council to decide what to do with such proposals. Do you 
accept my suggestion? {Applause)

We are still on the item "Adoption of the agenda". Are there 
any other comments? If this is not the case, then the agenda 
is adopted with the two amendments and additions that we have 
just accepted.

(original French) :
Distinguished delegates, we shall in principle deal with 
subjects in their order of appearance on the agenda.

However, I should like to inform you, in agreement with the 
Chairman of the Standing Commission, that the award ceremony 
for the Henry Dunant Medal, listed as agenda item 5, will 
take place directely after the afternoon meeting has been 
called to order at 2.30 p.m.. So we shall begin this 
afternoon with the ceremony, regardless of the agenda item we 
have reached by morning’s end. The Standing Commission would 
like the medal award ceremony to be a festive occasion. It 
will be celebrated in the prensence of the media and various 
guests.

I should like to remind you, still under agenda item 3, that 
the Council of Delegates is composed of the recognized 
National Societies, the League and the ICRC. In conformity 
with the new statutory provisions contained in Article 15, 
the Standing Commission has established by consensus a list 
of nine National Societies that have applied for and are 
likely to obtain recognition in the near future. These 
Societies have been invited to attend as observers.
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The Council of Delegates meetings are being recorded so that 
its minutes can later be drawn as accurately as possible. I 
should therefore be grateful if, each time I give you the 
floor - and you must await my permission to take it - you 
would announce your name and the National Society you 
represent.

We shall now break for ten minutes and reconvene at 11 a.m. 
for discussion of agenda item 4.

(Break]
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ITEM 4: REPORT OF THE COMMISSION ON THE RED CROSS, RED CRESCENT 
AND PEACE

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

I would like to invite the Chairman of the Commission on the 
Red Cross, Red Crescent and Peace, Mr. Alexandre Hay, to 
introduce the two reports you have in front of you, CD/4/1 
and CD/4/2.

Mr. Alexandre HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red 
Cross, Red Crescent and Peace)
(original French} :

Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, dear friends of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent,

As Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent 
and Peace, I have the pleasure of presenting the report, or 
rather the two reports, of the Commission of which I have had 
the honour to be Chairman since April 1987.

There are two documents, the first being numbered CD/4/1, the 
second CD/4/2.

The first report, CD/4/1, which was sent to you last month, 
is in two parts:

- the report proper of the Commission, consisting of a 
summary of the proceedings of the meeting held in April 
1987;

- annexes composed mainly of two texts forming an integral 
part of the Commission’s report:

. one is a compilation, made by the Commission’s 
Secretariat, of the replies from National Societies 
concerning the implementation of the Programme of Action 
of the Red Cross as a Factor of Peace (Belgrade 1975) and 
of the final document of the Aaland Conference (1984);

. the other assembles the replies of the National Societies 
concerning the institution of a world Red Cross and Red 
Crescent peace day.
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An additional report has been drafted by the Commission’s 
Secretariat following the meeting held on 17 and 18 November 
1987. It is numbered CD/4/2, and gives an account of the 
work accomplished during the past six months, both by the 
ICRC/League working group which the Commission set up in 
April 1987 and by the group of experts on human rights, which 
met for the first time last June. The report also relates 
the discussions that took place during the last meeting of 
the Commission and the results obtained by consensus. It 
also contains four draft resolutions which the Commission 
adopted by consensus and which it submits for the approval of 
the Council of Delegates.

Let me remind you of the various subjects dealt with by the 
Commiss ion:

(1) world Red Cross and Red Crescent peace day;

(2) the Red Cross and Red Crescent prize for peace and 
humanity;

(3) the worldwide campaign for the protection of the 
victims of war;

(4) peace, disarmament and development;

(5) dissemination of knowledge of international humanitarian 
law as a contribution to peace.

To ensure a thorough understanding on which to base its 
discussion of these items, the Commission set up, in April 
1987, a joint ICRC/League working group with the task of 
making specific proposals on each. This group met on 10 July 
1987 under the chairmanship of the late Mr. Enrique de la 
Mata, President of the League, and devoted careful attention 
to its work. It presented its report to the Commission, 
which approved the majority of the proposals made.

(6) Finally, the Commission dealt with the subject of the 
Movement and human rights.

It noted with interest the interim report presented to 
the Commission by the group of experts on human rights, 
chaired by Professor D.U. Vargas, and adopted the proposals 
contained therein.

Now I will deal briefly with each of these 6 points.

1. World Red Cross and Red Crescent peace day

Following Decision 2 of the Council of Delegates of 1985, the 
Commission undertook a historical study of the origins of the 
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World Red Cross and Red Crescent Day, on 8 May, and 
circulated the result to all the National Societies; it also 
sent them a questionnaire on the desirability of instituting 
a world peace day. You will find the breakdown of the 
National Societies’ replies on the subject in report CD/4/1, 
page 40. To recapitulate, the four lines of thought that 
emerged were:

- no special day devoted to peace;

- part of 8 May devoted to peace;

- 8 May devoted to peace once every four years, between 
International Conferences;

- a special day - other than 8 May - devoted to peace.

The joint working group, therefore, had the task of finding a 
compromise among these four positions. Finally, it 
recommended that once every four years, between International 
Conferences, 8 May should in principle be devoted to the 
Movement’s contribution to peace, in the hope that this 
solution, the most modest one, would be most likely to obtain 
consensus.

In discussing the proposal at its most recent meeting, the 
Commission was unable to reach consensus. I hope that the 
time will come when the Movement will be ready to find a 
solution. Meanwhile the Commission will retain this item on 
its agenda.

2. The Red Cross and Red Crescent prize for peace and 
humanity

You will remember that at the Council of Delegates of 1986 
the Algerian Red Crescent put forward the idea of creating a 
Red Cross and Red Crescent prize for peace. Feeling that the 
proposal deserved further consideration, the Commission 
requested the joint working group to study it carefully.

In this connection, may I remind you that the Belgrade 
Programme of Action of 1975, adopted in 1977, under Point 
28.5, requested the Red Cross institutions:

"to consider the idea of instituting a "Red Cross Prize" to 
encourage and honour the National Society making the greatest 
contribution to international solidarity and thereby 
promoting the Red Cross image. "

The Commission adopted by consensus, with some additions, the 
proposals made by the joint working group for the institution 
of a Red Cross and Red Crescent prize for peace and humanity
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- to be awarded either to National Societies or to persons 
having actively contributed in the Movement to a more 
peaceful world through their humanitarian work and the 
dissemination of the ideals of the Movement;

- to be presented, in principle once every four years, during 
the Council of Delegates, by the Standing Commission.

The Commission has drafted a resolution which will be 
submitted for your approval in a moment and which asks the 
Standing Commission to determine the methods, the conditions 
and the criteria for awarding the prize and to nominate 
candidates and select the winners by consensus. The 
resolution also requests the Standing Commission to award the 
Prize for the first time on the occasion of the Council of 
Delegates of 1989, the year which marks the 125th anniversary 
of the Movement.

(Red Cross and Red Crescent Prize for Peace and Humanity

The Council of Delegates,

recalling the proposal put forward by the Algerian Red 
Crescent at the 1986 Council of Delegates for the 
institution of a Red Cross and Red Crescent Peace Prize,

recalling that, according to the Statutes of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, the 
Movement "by its humanitarian work and the dissemination 
of its ideals, (...) promotes a lasting peace, which is 
not simply the absence of war, but is a dynamic process of 
co-operation among all States and peoples, co-operation 
founded on respect for freedom, independence, national 
sovereignty, equality, human rights, as well as on a fair 
and equitable distribution of resources to meet the needs 
of peoples",

recalling that the Programme of Action of the Red Cross 
as a Factor of Peace (Belgrade 1975 - Bucharest 1977) 
proposed, under its point 28.5, to "consider the idea of 
instituting a "Red Cross Prize" to encourage and honour 
the National Society making the greatest contribution to 
international solidarity and thereby promoting the Red 
Cross image",

considering that the institution of such a Prize would 
constitute an important new element of implementation of 
this Programme of Action,

stress ing that the notion of the contribution of the 
Movement to Peace is an integral part of the Fundamental 
Principle of Humanity, which proclaims that the Movement 
"born of a desire to bring assistance without 
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discrimination to the wounded on the battlefield, 
endeavours, in its international and national capacity, to 
prevent and alleviate human suffering wherever it may be 
found. Its purpose is to protect life and health and to 
ensure respect for the human being. It promotes mutual 
understanding, friendship, co-operation and lasting peace 
amongst all peoples",

1. decides to institute a Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Prize for Peace and Humanity, which would be awarded 
either to National Societies or to persons having 
actively contributed in the Movement to a more peaceful 
world through their humanitarian work and the 
dissemination of the ideals of the Movement,

2. further decides that the Prize will be awarded, in 
principle every four years, during the Council of 
Delegates and by the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent,

3. invites the Standing Commission to establish the 
modalities of implementation of the present Resolution 
and to designate the beneficiaries of the award by 
consensus,

4. further invites the Standing Commission to award this 
Prize for the first time on the occasion of the Council 
of Delegates of 1989, year of the 125th anniversary of 
the Movement.)

Mr. Chairman, I propose to interrupt my report here so that, 
if you agree, we can take each draft resolution one at a 
time, in order to deal with the subject while we still have 
the details clearly in mind.

I would therefore suggest that we now examine the draft 
resolution on the Red Cross Prize.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) ( original French') :

I thank Mr. Hay, Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, 
Red Crescent and Peace, for his introductory report. As he 
suggested, I will now take one draft resolution at a time, 
asking you whether you have any comments, first of a general 
nature, then, for each draft resolution, comments relating to 
detail.

So, I shall begin with the first draft resolution, numbered 
CD/4/2.1. This is the one dealing with the Red Cross and Red 
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Crescent prize for peace and humanity. Are there any 
comments of a general nature?

Mr. Rezso SZTUCHLIK (Hungary):

The Hungarian Red Cross first of all would like to 
congratulate the Commission for its work and for this 
proposal which really reflects the interest of the Movement 
in its efforts for peace.

We have one remark which aims to bring some more clarity in 
the text. There is a lot of words in what we are doing and 
perhaps less action. In the last paragraph of the preamble, 
which is beginning with "stressing", there is a reference to 
our Fundamental Principle of Humanity. The remaining part of 
the passage is just a quotation of an already accepted 
official explanatory text of this principle. We would 
suggest to delete this paragraph, as it is self-explanatory 
what the principle of humanity is among our Fundamental 
Principles. Thus the resolution will be shorter and more 
clear. The suggestion is that the last paragraph of the 
preamble should read as follows:
"stressing that the notion of the contribution of the 
Movement to peace is an integral part of the Fundamental 
Principle of Humanity" full stop and delete the rest.

Mrs. J.L. COCKBURN (New Zealand):

May I take this opportunity of congratulating Mr. Hay and the 
Commission for the work they have done on this proposal as it 
is reflected in the paper we are examining today.
Mr. Chairman, New Zealand cannot support this resolution 
because we feel all Red Cross and Red Crescent members work 
for peace and humanity and distinguishing one person or one 
Society for such a prize is not in accordance with our 
principles, particularly those of neutrality, voluntary 
service and universality. If you permit me, Sir, I quote a 
text:
"Universality: the Red Cross is a worldwide institution in 
which all Societies have equal status and share equal 
responsibility and duties in helping each other".

Such a prize, Mr. Chairman, could lead astray our unity.
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

I would like to recall the tradition of this Council that 
matters concerning peace and disarmament would be dealt by 
consensus. This is the reason why I would like to put a 
question to the New Zealand Red Cross. Could the statement 
of the delegate, when she said that she could not support 
this draft resolution, be interpreted by myself as being a 
statement of participating in the consensus or a statement 
saying that this delegation would oppose the text.

Mrs. J.L. COCKBURN (New Zealand):

Mr. Chairman, we are opposing the whole idea of a peace prize.

Miss Maria Luisa TORRES DE LA CRUZ (Chi le) ( original Spanish)'.

I wish to congratulate you on the exceptional way in 
which you are chairing our meeting and also Mr. Hay and his 
Commission on the remarkable reports they have presented to 
us today. I believe that anyone inspired by the Red Cross 
spirit cannot but endorse the creation of this prize. I 
therefore request a consensus on the adoption of this 
proposal and suggest that it be submitted to a vote by 
acclamation.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French)'.

Before we go as far as that, I would ask whether there are 
any other general comments, before going on to discuss the 
detai Is.

Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

Mr. Chairman, through you, I would like to address myself to 
our friends from the New Zealand Red Cross. I have been 
personally dealing with matters related to peace and the Red 
Cross for the past ten years and, as our Chairman has 
recalled, the rule whereby we have all stuck together until 
now is that of consensus - namely, not unanimity, that is to 
say, as our Chairman recalled, we are not asking everyone to 
agree but we are asking sometimes some friends to abstain 
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from disagreeing; and in studying this particular question, 
the Commission, which is very largely representative of many 
tendencies in our Movement, after much discussion, has 
arrived at a consensus. Perhaps it should be recalled that 
the starting point was to give a prize, including to some 
people who were outside the Movement and not only within the 
Movement. Also, some of the original proposals included the 
possibility of giving that prize every year; and finally, the 
motivations for the prize were not absolutely clear. After 
much discussion, we have arrived at a consensus within the 
Commission, that is to say at an absence of opposition.

I would like briefly to show, through you Mr. Chairman, to 
our friends of the New Zealand Red Cross that this consensus 
is something with which they might not agree but which they 
might not oppose.

First of all, the paragraph that recalls the Statutes of the 
Movement recalls the definition we have given ourselves by 
unanimity in adopting our Statutes by consensus.

Secondly, we recall that the possibility of giving such a 
prize is in conformity with the content of the Principle of 
Humanity which includes our Movement’s contribution to peace.

Finally, we all believe, I think, genuinely that, whether 
directly or indirectly, we do contribute to peace or to a 
more peaceful world, as the text says, "through our 
humanitarian action and by dissemination". Indeed, these 
words are taken from the Statutes which we adopted only last 
year.

May I also stress through you, Mr. Chairman, to our friends 
of the New Zealand Red Cross that this prize would be given 
every four years, i.e. it would have indeed a high value to 
the world, and that the Standing Commission would have to 
give this prize itself by consensus, which means that there 
could be no vote within the Standing Commission as to whom 
one would give this prize. The Standing Commission would 
come to a conclusion and designate either a person or a 
National Society which has been specially fruitful in 
contributing to a more peaceful world. That decision by 
consensus of the Standing Commission would ensure that, there 
again, the giving of such a prize would have its full value 
and would not be divisive to the Movement. We can understand 
that there might be reservations as to the desirability of 
such a prize, but if our friends of New Zealand are the only 
ones who would formally oppose such a decision and thereby 
prevent its adoption we feel that it would be a step towards 
a more peaceful Movement on their part if they were to 
consider simply abstaining from taking part in the decision, 
thereby allowing consensus.
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

In order to help our New Zealand friends and certainly also 
other delegations, let your Chairman read out, from our Rules 
of Procedure, Rule 19 which gives the explanation of 
consensus:

nl. Consensus shall be understood to mean the absence of any 
objection expressed by a delegation and submitted by it as 
constituting an obstacle to the adoption of the resolution 
in question. After the adoption by consensus of a 
resolution, any delegation may state the standpoint it would 
have adopted had the matter been put to vote.

♦♦

This gives you the possibility, Madam, distinguished 
delegates, to state for the record your point of view 
without, by so doing, preventing consensus being reached.

Mr. Dmitry D. VENEDICTOV (USSR):

I think that our Movement, the International Red Cross, has 
really been working for peace and humanity already for 125 
years, as we all know. We all understand, and stress it 
always, that the very notion of war and inhumanity is 
incompatible with the spirit of our Movement. We believe 
that this is really a very important thing in this world.

Maybe we should have created such a prize a hundred years 
ago, fifty years ago, maybe we are even late in creating 
some symbol of a cause which does concern finance and so on, 
but this is some symbol of recognition of working, 
contributing to our Movement and to our field of peace and 
humanity.

I think we could have established this prize a long time ago. 
Now it is very important that we do it because a lot of 
things may have changed in the world, in our Movement and 
also in the possibility of promoting a lasting peace and of 
preparing this world better to face social and other 
problems. Not one of us, whether we are close or distant 
geographically or politically or psychologically, I think, 
can or may oppose such a humanitarian gesture. I do not 
always agree with some points which even the ICRC, our very 
noble organization, is making. But this time I fully agree 
with Jacques Moreillon. I also join him in telling our 
friends from New Zealand that we will note their position; 
but let us go ahead and not create an obstacle to something 
which the vast majority of our members, I believe, is willing 
to do. I hope we will achieve consensus at this point.
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Mr. AL MEHDI BENNOUNA (League):

The question is also of a general type on this resolution, 
because we are talking about a prize. This prize has not 
been defined - is it a diploma, a medal, or money, or what?
I do not insist that we should define it now. We can ask the 
Standing Commission or the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace to define it in the future. We will 
decide it as a principle, but then it still remains vague 
what the prize is.

Mr. A. HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace) {original French)'.

On this point, I may reply to Mr. Bennnouna that it is indeed 
the duty of the Standing Commission to define the exact 
nature of this prize. We are going to approach the Standing 
Commission, which will have to define what form the prize 
will take. The Commission has agreed in principle to a 
prize, but the details will have to be laid down and worked 
out by the Standing Commission, by consensus. I doubt 
whether it will be money.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

You will find, distinguished delegates, that paragraph 3 of 
the wording of the resolution provides a reply to
Mr. Bennouna’s question and confirms what Mr. Hay has said.

Now I come to the detailed proposal made by the delegation of 
the Hungarian Red Cross, and I would like to remind you of 
the proposal. It concerns the 5th paragraph of the preamble, 
the paragraph that begins, in French, with the word 
"soulignant" and in English with the word "stressing”. The 
Hungarian delegation proposes retaining only the first three 
lines, i.e., "stressing that the notion of the contribution 
of the Movement to peace is an integral part of the 
Fundamental Principle of Humanity" and deleting the rest of 
the paragraph. I ask this Council whether there is any 
opposition to accepting the proposal made by the delegation 
of the Hungarian Red Cross in respect of the wording of the 
said paragraph.

That is not the case. The Hungarian proposal is therefore 
accepted.
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Bearing in mind the idea of consensus and our intention of 
having the resolution adopted by consensus, I ask the Council 
if I may conclude that there is no opposition to the adoption 
of this resolution by consensus, while allowing the 
delegations to speak on the subject afterwards if they so 
wish. I repeat my question: may I conclude that there is no 
opposition to the adoption of this resolution by consensus? 
That is the case.

The resolution is adopted.
(Applause)

(See Resolution 1 "Red Cross and Red Crescent Prize for Peace 
an d Human i ty >

Mr. A. HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace) (original French):

3. Worldwide campaign for the protection of war victims

At its meeting in April 1987 the Commission was 
presented with a proposal by one of its members, the 
Swedish Red Cross, for launching a worldwide campaign to 
improve protection for war victims, in particular for 
civilians.

The joint working group, with which the Swedish Red Cross 
was associated, considered the project as a practical 
follow-up to Resolution VIII of the Twenty-fifth 
International Conference, dealing with the protection of 
civilians in armed conflicts. The working group studied 
how it could be linked up with the celebration of the 
Movement’s 125th anniversary, and concluded that the 
second phase of the anniversary celebrations, in 
particular the period after 8 May 1989, would form the 
launching pad for the worldwide campaign whose aim would 
be to make international humanitarian law better known and 
respected and to improve protection for civilians in time 
of war. This campaign should reach a climax around 1990 
with the observation of a two-day worldwide truce 
focusing on the protection of civilians in armed 
conflicts.

The Commission expressed its support for this proposal and 
warmly encouraged the Swedish Red Cross, the League and 
the ICRC to undertake the preparation and implementation 
of this campaign. The Commission also asked to be kept 
informed of the progress of the preparations made by the 
working group.
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The Commission drew up, for presentation to the Council, a 
draft resolution which I suggest to the Chairman that he 
should submit for your approval.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French}'.

I would like to ask whether there are any comments of a 
general nature concerning this resolution, which is numbered 
CD/4.2/2.

May I ask whether there are any detailed comments on the 
text?

Mrs. Gudrun GORANSSON (Sweden):

There are just a few words I want to say on this resolution 
"Worldwide campaign for the protection of war victims". The 
Swedish Red Cross is happy and proud of the way the 
Commission has accepted our proposal on a universal campaign 
for the protection of the victims of armed conflicts.

We sincerely hope that the members of the Council of 
Delegates will look upon this proposal with interest and 
approval and help us to launch it. It might be the biggest 
campaign the Movement has ever undertaken. It features all 
the facets, all the uniqueness of the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent activities, our responsibilities towards the 
implementation of humanitarian law, all that makes this 
Movement unlike all other humanitarian organizations.

Based on our Principles of Humanity, Neutrality and 
Universality, it would really be a challenge and an 
opportunity to all of us at all levels of our Societies, from 
the heads of boards and committees down to every volunteer, 
to show the world what the Red Cross and Red Crescent really 
stand for and what we can achieve. The Swedish Red Cross 
will do its utmost, together with the ICRC, the League, the 
Henry Dunant Institute and, if needed, with representatives 
of other Societies, to see that this campaign is a success 
and a step towards better protection for those who suffer, 
though innocent, during armed conflicts.

I hope, Mr. Chai rman, that all delegates have received the 
leaflet that our Society has produced on behalf of the 
working group: it gives some idea what we are aiming at and 
the ways we intend to achieve our goals.
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

Are there any other comments, either general or detailed, on 
this draft resolution concerning the worldwide campaign for 
the protection of war victims?

That is not the case.

May I conclude that there is no opposition to the adoption of 
the resolution by consensus?

( Applause)
That is the case. The resolution is adopted.

(See Resolution 2 "Worldwide campaign for the protection of 
war victims".)

Mr. A. HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace) {original French):

4. Peace, disarmament and development

Under this heading, the Commission, in April 1987, studied 
two aspects:

- one relating to development and peace, dealing with the 
contribution that the Movement, especially the National 
Societies, can make to peace through development;

- the other, on the threefold basis of peace, disarmament 
and development, tends in the direction of a proposal 
by the Swedish Red Cross to inform the international 
community, during the meeting of the International 
Conference on the relationship between disarmament and 
development, in New York in August and September 1987, 
that the Movement is willing to receive and to assign to 
development projects the funds which might be entrusted 
to it by withdrawal from the resources freed thanks to 
measures directed at the limitation of armaments and at 
disarmament.

The Presidents of the League and the ICRC sent a letter 
on these lines to the Secretary-General of the 
Conference on 26 August 1987, after the matter had been 
discussed by the joint working group, which had been 
asked to draft the letter.

At its last meeting, the Commission noted the tenor of the 
letter and decided, by consensus, to submit to the Council 
a draft resolution:
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- inviting National Societies to help create a climate of 
peace conducive to the reduction of tension by 
implementing development programmes,

- and emphasizing the Movement’s willingness to receive 
and to assign to development projects the funds freed by 
government measures aimed at armaments limitation.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

I would like to ask whether there are any general comments on 
this draft resolution.

Are there any detailed remarks on the draft?

That is not the case. I may therefore conclude, that there 
is no opposition to the adoption of the resolution by 
consensus.

(Applause)

That is the case. The resolution is adopted.

( See Resolution 3 "Peace, disarmament and development”.)

Mr. A. HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red
Crescent and Peace) {original French):

5. Information and dissemination of international 
humanitarian law as a contribution to peace

Under this heading the Commission discussed two subjects:

(a) Seminar on information, dissemination and peace

In April 1987 the Commission received a proposal from 
the Australian Red Cross:

- to urge National Societies to lay greater emphasis 
on the promotion of international humanitarian law 
as a factor for peace,

- to make the Movement’s contribution to peace better 
known and understood.

The joint working group, asked to study this proposal, 
linked it with a project put forward by the Alliance 
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of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies of the USSR to 
organize a seminar on information in the service of 
peace.

The joint working group set the two proposals in a 
wider context and pointed out, in its report to the 
Commission, that such a seminar should focus on 
seeking ways and means of information that would make 
better known the Movement’s role in the promotion of 
peace. In addition, the seminar should be organized as 
part of a meeting of the Commission, on account of the 
latter’s wide représentâtivity, its competence in 
matters concerning peace and the procedure governing 
its debates.

The Commission approved the project, agreeing that its 
numbers could be augmented for the occasion by 
dissemination and information specialists from the 
National Societies and by communications experts.

The Commission has already received an invitation from 
the Alliance, offering to host its second meeting, to 
be held in 1988. The Commission decided by consensus 
to compose a draft resolution on the subject which is 
about to be presented for approval by the Council.

First, I would like to mention a second item with which the 
Commission dealt, but which will not be the subject of a 
resolution :

(b) ICRC information policy regarding violations 
of international humanitarian law

A proposal was put forward in April 1987 aimed at 
letting the Commission know more about the ICRC’s 
policy relating to information for the purpose of 
alerting public opinion to violations of international 
humanitarian law. The Commission will resume 
discussion of this in April 1988, on the basis of a 
document on the subject provided by the ICRC.

Mr. Bécaye DIOP (Senegal) ( original French) :

Mr Chairman, please allow the Senegal delegation to take 
advantage of the platform offered by the Council of Delegates 
to say how much Senegal appreciates the efforts made by the 
ICRC in relation to training instructors in the dissemination 
of IHL and the Fundamental Principles of our Movement. On 
this matter, Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to pay a deserved 
tribute to the ICRC. Also, we associate ourselves completely 
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with the provisions of the resolution put forward for 
approval by the Council of Delegates.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

I thank the delegate of the Senegal Red Cross, and as the 
President of the ICRC I greatly appreciate his sentiments, 
which are, I know, shared by a very large number of 
delegations in this room.

I now ask the Council if I may conclude that there is no 
opposition to the adoption of this resolution by consensus.

( Approval)

That is the case. The draft resolution is adopted.

( See Resolution 4 "Information and dissemination of 
international humanitarian law as a contribution to peace".)

Before concluding on this item of the agenda, I wish to 
thank, in the name of the whole Council, I am sure, the ad 
hoc Commission, that is the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace, all its members and especially its 
Chairman, for the fine work they have done and to wish them 
much courage and success in the work ahead.

Mr. A. HAY (Chairman of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red
Crescent and Peace) ( original French) :

6. The Movement and human rights

The Commission, during its meeting in April 1987, decided 
on the composition of the group of experts on human 
rights: this would now include representatives of the 5 
National Societies that are members of the Commission and 
5 National Societies that are not members, also 
representatives of the ICRC, the League and the Henry 
Dunant Institute.

This group of experts met for the first time in Geneva in 
June 1987, under the chairmanship of Professor D.U. Vargas 
of Colombia. The spirit of co-operation that pervaded 
the group’s discussions produced excellent results, 
contained in the interim report to the Commission. The 
latter approved the methods which the group proposed to 
adopt for its work, and expressed satisfaction that the 
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group had already completed the reading of both United 
Nations covenants, relating to economic, social and 
cultural rights and to civil and political rights. The 
Commission approved the idea of sending National Societies 
a questionnaire based on the two covenants and asking them 
to supplement the information already in the possession of 
the group of experts concerning the National Societies’ 
activities in support of human rights.

We attach great importance to this matter, and I do urge 
you to make sure that we receive a very large number of 
replies to this questionnaire before 15 March 1988. I 
remind you that the analytical appraisal of these 
questions, which will reach you soon, should give us an 
overall view of the Movement’s contribution to respect for 
and implementation of human rights.

Those, Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, are the principal 
results of the Commission’s work this year. I thank you for 
your attention and I hope that the Council will approve the 
draft resolutions presented by the Commission.
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ITEM 6: INFORMATION ON THE REGULATIONS ON THE USE OF 
THE EMBLEM BY THE NATIONAL SOCIETIES

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

The document (CD/5/1) on this item will be introduced for 
the ICRC by Mr. Yves Sandoz, deputy director.

Mr. Yves SANDOZ (ICRC) {original French'):

As you all know, the question of the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent emblem is fundamental for our Movement, for each 
of its components and for each of us. It is of capital 
importance because it places a very heavy responsibility 
on our shoulders.

As you realize, the emblem was not devised to identify 
National Societies but to identify the medical services of 
the armed forces and thereby enable them to carry out 
their humanitarian work in helping the wounded on the 
battlefield.

While National Societies are referred to as National Red 
Cross Societies (or later, Red Crescent Societies), this 
is because they were set up to act as auxiliaries to the 
medical services of the armed forces.

But the tasks of National Societies considerably expanded 
afterwards to the extent that at present Societies are 
carrying out a multitude of activities in peacetime. The 
questionnaire sent out by the Working Group on the Red 
Cross and Human Rights of the Commission on the Red Cross, 
Red Crescent and Peace will show us to what extent 
these activities are numerous and varied.

That being the case, there has ceased to be a similarity 
between the protective Red Cross or Red Crescent emblem 
intended to identify persons, property and vehicles which 
are given a neutral status to help the wounded and the 
emblem identifying National Societies and their various 
humanitarian tasks.

This is why we have such a large responsibility.

The public at large is aware of the Red Cross and the Red 
Crescent but it does not perceive the subtle nuances 
between the protective emblem and the indicative emblem. 
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The entire system of the Geneva Conventions depends on 
trust, on trust which everyone must have in this emblem, 
on the respect which everyone must have for this emblem.

This trust and respect are already being created in 
peacetime when the image of the emblem must be developed 
in each individual. It is you, that is to say we, who make 
it known.

It is you, that is to say we, who lay the groundwork for 
the respectful attitude combatants will have on the 
battlefield when faced with medical personnel, medical 
vehicles and first-aid posts.

The Regulations on the use of the emblem by National 
Societies must enable us to assume this responsibility 
more effectively. They must provide replies to the very 
numerous questions which crop up in our daily lives. They 
must assist us in finding the delicate balance between 
promoting the Movement, the numerous activities of the 
National Societies and the maintenance of a clear image of 
the emblem’s fundamental protecting purpose.

They must also enable us to combat more effectively the 
too frequent abuses of the emblem which is, to a certain 
extent, a victim of its own success.

We must not allow the image of the emblem to be tarnished 
by deliberate abuse though, at times, this is more 
frequently committed in good faith by people who think 
that it comes within the public sector as they perceive 
i t.

For all these reasons, we adopted Regulations on the use 
of the emblem by National Societies in Vienna in 1965.

But time has moved on and the 1981 International 
Conference in Manila noted that the Regulations could be 
improved in many respects and that the adoption of the 
1977 Protocols required an adaptation of these Regulations 
"for the National Societies of States which have become 
Parties".

In close consultation with the League Secretariat and the 
National Societies, the ICRC then got down to work. It was 
extremely stimulating. Rarely have National Societies 
participated to such an extent in the consultations. 
Rarely have they put in so much energy. Rarely have they 
shown so much interest - or indeed enthusiasm - so true is 
it that the issue of the emblem cannot, indeed must not, 
leave us indifferent: each of the delegates present in 
this room has undoubtedly at one time or another had to 
study closely the problems connected with the emblem.
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Consultation with the National Societies took the form of 
an initial questionnaire to which we received some fifty 
replies. The matter was then discussed in detail at the 
1983 Council of Delegates and later, on the basis of a 
revised project, at the Council of Delegates in 1985. The 
remarks which were made at the second Council of Delegates 
and those received later were carefully examined and it 
seemed there were still some slight differences in points 
of view.

In Geneva in April 1986 we convened those National 
Societies which had submitted divergent points of views 
and they all reached an agreement in principle on the text 
which you have before you.

Rarely therefore can each of us say that a text is ours as 
these Regulations are.

Unfortunately, the text over which we all took so much 
extensive trouble and care for submission to the 
Twenty-fifth International Conference was not formally 
adopted.

This was not because it came up against the slightest 
objection; rather was it because the Conference Bureau had 
to delete it from the Agenda because time was running 
short.

We do not ask that discussions be reopened today on the 
content of these Regulations which are the result of 
lengthy, fruitful and stimulating debate within our 
Movement.

However, the point is that our work must be made known to 
all so that the entire Movement can agree to decide here 
and now to submit these Regulations to the next 
International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
with a view to having them formally approved.

Furthermore, the intention is also to recommend that 
National Societies observe these Regulations as of now so 
that they might have a text to which they can refer when 
they need to reply to the many questions which crop up 
from day to day.

These Regulations are intended for the National Societies 
and to respond to their problems. However, many 
provisions must also affect the ICRC and the League 
Secretariat and clearly we undertake to abide strictly by 
these provisions.

Although drafted more simply at the request of many 
Societies, these Regulations are still rather complicated 
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because, in so far as possible, they must cover all the 
various questions which might arise from the use of the 
emblem.

As we have already said, the ICRC will endeavour with the 
National Societies to draft simplified versions to explain 
the problem in simple terms to volunteer workers from your 
Societies.

I shall conclude therefore, Mr. Chairman, by requesting 
that the Resolution submitted to you be approved and, by 
so doing, approve the work we have accomplished together.

( Applause)

Mrs. Mavy A. A. HARMON (Brazil):

I think this is the most important item on our agenda 
today. There are some countries, like ours for instance, 
that for years have had very strict laws on the 
protection of the emblem. Two months ago, what happened 
to me probably happened to you: I had some volunteers
burst into my office and say: "They are using the emblem
for smuggling drugs in the James Bond film." If that film 
had been made in Brazil, we would have been able to stop 
it from being reproduced. I understand that, in France, 
the French Red Cross has dealt with the matter. There are 
many countries where absolutely no law exists to protect 
the emblem. Here in our country, where we have such a 
law, people who misuse the emblem can be prosecuted. In 
this country we still have to protect the emblem. I think 
that the ratification of the draft resolution hy the 
Council of Delegates will greatly help those countries 
whose governments have not enacted specific laws governing 
the use or misuse of the emblem. The Brazilian Red Cross 
strongly approves the resolution and if possible would 
like to see it approved by consensus because adoption will 
be "on a provisional basis" and it would be up each of the 
National Societies to apply it as necessary.

BOTHO PRINZ ZU SAYN WITTGENSTEIN (Federal Republic of
Germany):

We agree with almost everything the representative of 
the ICRC has just said. Although we support the ICRC’s 
draft resolution, we are faced with two problems.

First, the Federal Republic of Germany, like unfortunately 
many other countries which have signed the Geneva
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Conventions, has not yet ratified the Protocols additional 
to the Geneva Conventions. Consequently, all the 
provisions based on this legal text cannot be put into 
force, especially those referring to the protective use of 
the emblem - for example, civil medical personnel outside 
civilian hospitals. Our impression is that we need our 
Gouvernment’s consent to introduce these provisions and 
since our Government is not party to the Additional 
Protocols we are not sure whether it is really entitled to 
give such consent.

Second, as for the indicative use of the emblem, we are 
reluctant to lay down internal directives as long as we do 
not know whether the Regulations are or will be accepted 
by all National Societies. Such restrictions make sense 
only if the other components of the Movement observe the 
same Regulations. We are well aware of the fact that the 
first-mentioned problems cannot presently be solved here. 
We are highly interested in finding out whether our sister 
Societies are willing to observe the revised Regulations 
and whether they share our view that they represent a 
reasonable compromise.

Mr. Y. SANDOZ (ICRC) (original French):

This important remark is quite to the point. Clearly it is 
an issue which we have looked into throughout our work. 
The solution which we came up with exists within these 
Regulations (if you read them closely and I am willing to 
read them in greater detail with the delegate of the 
Federal Republic of Germany) is precisely to have 
Regulations equally applicable by a Society whose State is 
not party to the Additional Protocols as well as by a 
Society whose State is Party to the Additional Protocols.

In point of fact, we have explained in the commentary on 
these Regulations what a Society should do when the State 
is party to the Additional Protocols. Quite clearly, this 
commentary does not apply for Societies from States which 
are not party to these Protocols. Therefore there is no 
problem for a Society from a State which is not party to 
the Additional Protocols in adopting these Regulations 
since it is definitely the part not concerning the 
Protocols which apply to it. That has always been very 
clearly stated throughout the work and, if it can be of 
any reassurance to you, is very clearly reaffirmed today.
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French) :

Thank you, Mr. Sandoz, for your clear reply. My dear 
friends, under the sign of the Red Cross, in all those 
countries which have not ratified the Protocols let not 
this prevent you from properly endeavouring to make 
international humanitarian law truly universal.

As regards the second point raised by the German Red Cross 
in the Federal Republic of Germany, I believe the solution 
is to be found in the decision we are about to take when 
we adopt (I hope by consensus, as suggested by the 
delegation of the Brazilian Red Cross) the text as a draft 
by the Council of Delegates for submission to the 
Conference. In this way, the Council of Delegates will 
have taken a definite stance on the text. The Council of 
Delegates will forward it to the Conference and since we 
represent all the components of the Movement and have 
expressed our opinions on this text for submission to the 
Conference, we have committed ourselves vis-à-vis this 
text. At least, this is your Chairman’s interpretation of 
the Resolution proposed to us today.

Mr. Bécaye DIOP (Senegal) ( original French') :

Senegal agrees with the provisions in the Resolution; it 
should be put into immediate effect to end the thoughtless 
abuse of our emblem by certain parties.

Rev. J. Edwin LLOYD (Liberia):

As leaders of National Societies we are well aware that 
provisions exist to protect our emblem and that they are 
laid down in the Geneva Conventions. We are fully 
cognizant of the fact that these Conventions were signed 
by the governments of our respective countries; by so 
doing, they committed themselves to abide by these 
Conventions. Yet, Mr. Chairman and fellow delegates, 
these governments paid very little attention to the appeal 
by National Societies to stop or help stop the abuse of 
the emblem. The arbitrary use or abuse of the emblem 
exposes volunteers and equipment to danger at times of 
internal or external conflict. In spite of the numerous 
resolutions which have been adopted and the efforts of 
National Societies, governments are not doing much by way 
of respecting their obligation to protect the emblem. The 
Liberian delegation therefore suggests that all 
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governments signatory to the Conventions be regularly 
reminded of the need to abide by the Conventions which 
they themselves have drafted and signed. As I mentioned 
earlier, the misuse of and disregard for our emblem 
threaten the lives and property of volunteers who have 
committed themselves to work for the Movement. If we do 
not protect our emblem, it will be very difficult to 
persuade volunteers to risk their lives on the battlefield 
and other areas of conflict to render services needed to 
help humanity. I once again stress the need for 
governments to be reminded of their obligations to abide 
by the rules and regulations which they themselves have 
laid down.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Having heard our Liberian colleague, I think it is 
primarily the duty of all the components of our Movement 
to draw governments’ attention to their obligations under 
the Geneva Conventions.

Furthermore, I think consideration might be given to the 
possibility of transmitting right now from Geneva the 
present text (which will probably be adopted by consensus 
in a few minutes) to governments with a clear statement 
that this draft text had been adopted by consensus by the 
whole Movement as one for adoption at the next Conference. 
This will certainly make governments more clearly aware of 
and attentive to their obligations.

May I ask the Council of Delegates if I can consider that 
there is no objection to this resolution being adopted by 
consensus?

( Applause}

It is adopted.

( See Resolution 6 "Regulations on the use of the emblem by 
National Societies".}

{The meeting is adjourned.}

{The meeting resumed at 14.30 p.m.}
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ITEM 5: PRESENTATION OF THE HENRY DUNANT MEDAL

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French} :

Ladies and Gentlemen, distinguished members of the Council 
of Delegates, we resume our work on Agenda item 5.
According to the regulations for the Henry Dunant Medal, 
the Chairman of the Standing Commission is responsible for 
presenting the Medal.

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

It is an honour for me to present the Henry Dunant Medal 
to people who in the past have served and to those who are 
presently serving the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement.

First on my list is Mr. Justice Adefarasin. The election 
of Justice Adefarasin in 1977 as the first African 
President of the League was a landmark in the history of 
the Federation as it symbolized its full opening to the 
spirit of universality which has inspired the League since 
1919. Thus the Federation visibly gave Africa its 
rightful place within the Movement. As President of the 
League, Justice Adefarasin showed himself to be first and 
foremost a man of universality and open to each and every 
person. He saw his main responsibility as maintaining the 
unity of the Federation and defending the respect for all 
our Fundamental Principles. He brought to his high 
position the kind wisdom of his professional background as 
a Judge and Chief Justice as well as the concrete 
experience of thirty years of Red Cross work both in 
peacetime and in time of war. His grassroots knowledge 
supplied him with a very realistic approach to problems. 
In matters of relief he faced the problems of natural and 
man-made disasters at home and was always able to put 
himself in the place of others, to listen to their 
difficulties, understand them and try help find a 
solution. A deeply felt personal sympathy for the 
helpless victims of all disasters, permanent concern for 
each individual within the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
family, his modesty and selflessness, his fairness to all 
in his capacity as President of the League - all this made 
of Justice Adefarasin a model of a true Red Cross man.
For these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red Cross 
and Red Crescent has decided unanimously to award him the 
Henry Dunant Medal.

( Applause)



49

Hon. Mr. Justice J. A. ADEFARASIN (Nigeria):

At a moment such as this, my first thought was to adopt the 
philosophy that silence is golden. But I must express my 
profound gratitude for this unique award which I believe 
is in recognition of the time I spent as President of the 
League of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies. In that 
spirit, my heart goes out to the millions of people in the 
world of the Red Cross and Red Crescent who labour 
unnoticed behind the scenes, who - not caring for their 
own lives - struggle to save those of others and restore 
the dignity of man, who in thousands of places make the 
supreme sacrifice of laying down their lives for others. 
Such Red Cross and Red Crescent men and women are at work 
in every continent of the world, away from the limelight 
and unnoticed by anyone else. Such men and women are in 
the hall this afternoon. My heart goes out to them and I 
say to them, just as though to myself, "Why humble me? Why 
me?". I say to them all "Bravo, bravo, well done!". You 
may not as yet be recognized for the excellent work you 
are doing but you must keep it up. I should like to think 
that this award has been made to me as a former President 
of the League and as someone representing thousands of Red 
Cross and Red Crescent workers in the field who suffer 
great privations in order to bring life and hope to others 
and in order that others may live. In this spirit,
Mr. Chairman, I accept the Medal in all humility and as a 
sacred trust for all good Red Cross and Red Crescent 
people who are labouring throughout the world without any 
thought for their own lives. I thank you.

(Applause)

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Princess Gina of Liechtenstein was the promoter, founder 
and inspiration of the Liechtenstein Red Cross Society. 
She took the initiative of setting up the Society and 
presided over it for 40 years.

She carried out her activities with very great dedication 
and rendered exceptional service not only at the national 
level but also at the international level.

Princess Gina of Liechtenstein initiated many humanitarian 
activities (including recent projects for developing 
National Societies) and launched many actions in favour of 
disaster relief operations. She also became actively 
involved with handicapped children in Africa. Her enormous 
contribution to and personal share in the development of 
humanitarian activities and her exceptional devotion to the 
care of wounded, sick and war-stricken people make her an



50

outstanding example of humanity.

For all these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award Her 
Serene Highness Princess Gina of Liechtenstein the 
Henry Dunant Medal.

(Applause)

Princess Gina of LIECHTENSTEIN (Liechtenstein):

As you can imagine, I feel rather excited and I accept 
this great honour which you bestowed on me with great 
humility because I know that whatever can be achieved can 
never be achieved by one person alone. It needs the help, 
the co-operation and the heartfelt dedication of many 
people. I should like to thank all the many, many persons 
in Red Cross work whom I came across in these forty years. 
First of all in my own National Society which is like a 
child to me and then to all the many friends, helpers and 
you all because I had never anything to do with Red Cross 
people who were not understanding and helpful even within 
a tiny Society like ours. God bless you all and keep you 
in the spirit of helping humanity in need without 
questioning who people are and what their race, colour or 
religion is. God bless the Red Cross!

( Applause)

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Since 1945 Dr. Anton Schlogel dedicated his whole life to 
the service of the Movement. He made a significant 
contribution to the re-establishment of his Society after 
the Second World War. He passed on his specialized 
knowledge of international humanitarian law to the public 
and made a valuable contribution to the dissemination of 
that law and of the Fundemntal Principles of the Movement. 
He published many works on the Red Cross and international 
humanitarian law.

In 1958 Dr. Schlogel was elected Secretary-General of the 
German Red Cross in the Federal Republic of Germany - a 
post he held until his retirement in 1976.

At the international level he is a well-known expert in 
the field of international humanitarian law and in this 
capacity played a very important role during the 
Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation and Development 
of International Humanitarian Law appplicable in Armed
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Conflicts (1974-1977) and during many international 
conferences of the Red Cross.

His enormous contribution to the development of 
humanitarian activities, and in particular to the 
dissemination of international humanitarian law, makes him 
an outstanding example of humanity.

For all these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award
Dr. Anton Schldgel the Henry Dunant Medal.

(Applause)

Dr. Anton SCHLdGEL (Federal Republic of Germany):

I am very touched at being honoured in this way. I wish 
to thank you Mr. Chairman of the Standing Commission, all 
the members of the Standing Commission and all the Red 
Cross for the many things I received during my Red Cross 
life. I should mention a former President of the 
International Committee of the Red Cross, Professor Max 
Huber, who was President from 1928 to 1944 and President 
ad interim after the Second World War from 1945 to 1948. 
He was the person who really inspired me and I consider 
myself a little as his pupil. I have always tried to 
adhere to his way of thinking.

Secondly, I should like to thank my own Society, the 
German Red Cross in the Federal Republic of Germany. Here 
I should like to mention my old friend, Mr. Bargatzky, who 
has addressed so many various Conferences and meetings.

Thirdly, I should like to thank and pay special tribute to 
may own wife. She always accompanied me on my many trips 
throughout the world. Very shortly after we were married 
I became active in the Red Cross.

Let me give you two words of advice: "Be joyful!" The
Red Cross is not a mourning Society. Mrs. Harmon said it 
in another way: it is not a mourning Society but a joyful
and hopeful Solciety. If we are able to impart this joy 
and hope to young people, then I am not sad and I am very 
hopeful for the future of the Red Cross.

(Applause)
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Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Mr. Juan José Vega Aguiar is an officer of the Cuban Red 
Cross Tracing Agency. In 1937 he started with the Cuban Red 
Cross as a volunteer. He has given 50 years of his life to 
national and international work. For many years he rendered 
exceptional, regular service to victims of natural disaster 
in Cuba. He also gave valuable humanitarian help in many 
occasions both in Cuba and in other countries.

In 1976 he spent one year abroad as Red Cross health officer 
as part of an international medical health mission.

His enormous contribution to, and personal share in, the 
development of humanitarian activities and his exceptional 
devotion to the care of victims make him an outstanding 
example of modesty and humanity.

For all these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award
Mr. Juan José Vega Aguiar the Henry Dunant Medal.

( Applause)

Mr. Juan José VEGA AGUIAR (Cuba) {original Spanish):

Mr. Chairman and distinguished delegates, first of all 
allow me fully to thank the Council of Delegates for the 
privilege of addressing a few brief words.

I must admit that my ability to express myself is not 
equal to the emotion I feel at this moment. It is now 51 
years since I entered the Cuban Red Cross as a volunteer 
worker - a time sufficiently long enough to have observed 
in practice the values inherent in the principle of 
humanity which governs the work of the Red Cross. During 
these years, the Red Cross has given me an opportunity to 
put human solidarity into practical terms by taking care 
of victims in Cuba and other countries.

My services as a Red Cross volunteer began in 1936 and had 
to do mainly with relief work; this enabled me to offer my 
services and experience inside the country and supplied an 
opportunity to demonstrate my National Society’s human 
solidarity by means of offering services to other 
countries to help the victims of natural disasters. The 
first time this occurred was in El Salvador in 1949.

I should like to thank the Standing Commission for having 
considered me suitable to obtain this Medal and I accept 
it on behalf of tens of thousands of Cuban Red Cross 
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volunteer workers, many of whom I myself trained 
personally.

The day is not far off when I shall sleep forever; yet I 
can assure you that all my strength right up to the last 
day will be devoted to the work of the Red Cross.

( Applause)

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Since 1945, Mr. Kai Warras has been involved with the Finnish 
Red Cross. From 1956 to 1985 he occupied the position of 
Secretary General. Under his leadership this Society has 
grown in strength and is today able to play an important 
role, not only nationally, but also to contribute towards 
international Red Cross relief and development activities.

At the international level, Mr. Kai Warras chaired many 
Commissions, working groups relating to development or 
international humanitarian law. One of his important duties 
was chairing the Joint ICRC/League Committee for the 
Reappraisal of the Role of the Red Cross from 1972 to 1975. 
He was elected member of the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent in 1977. He also played an important 
role during the Diplomatic Conference on the Reaffirmation 
and Development of International Humanitarian Law applicable 
in Armed Conflicts as a chairman of a Red Cross working group 
(1974-1977). As Vice-Chairman of the League of Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Societies from 1966 to 1977, Kai Warras 
fulfilled many tasks. His enormous contribution to and 
personal share in humanitarian activities make him an 
outstanding example for the Movement.

For all these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award 
Mr. Kai Warras the Henry Dunant Medal.

(Applause)

Mr. Kai WARRAS (Finland):

For the moment, please just allow me to express my feelings 
of gratitude to all of you by simply saying thank you, thank 
you very, very much.

(Applause)
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Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

Employed as a nurse at the International Committee of the Red 
Cross, Miss Marie-Josée Burnier has undertaken several 
missions. Her strength of caracter, her great motivation and 
her endurance enabled her to overcome the difficulties she 
encountered in particular in Angola and Mozambique.

During her detention in Angola in 1982, she successfully 
coped with the situation and defended the ideals of the 
Movement throughout her captivity.

In Mozambique in 1985 she put her life at risk to come to the 
aid of the war wounded. Although wounded on board the plane 
flying to the place of evacuation of the war wounded, she had 
the courage not only to take care of the pilot who was 
himself injured but also helped him pilot the damaged plane.

At present, Miss Burnier is still suffering from the after 
effects of this incident.

The Standing Commission wants to pay tribute to Miss 
Marie-Josée Burnier for her courage and for her outstanding 
humanitarian devotion which is an example to all.

For these reasons, the Standing Commission of the Red Cross 
and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award the
Henry Dunant Medal to Miss Burnier.

I think, the President of the ICRC, Mr. Sommaruga, will 
receive the Medal on her behalf.

(Applause)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (ICRC) (original French):

Mr. Chairman of the Standing Commission, dear friends 
under the red cross and red crescent signs, you have just 
heard that Marie-Josée Burnier is still suffering from the 
effects of what happened in Mozambique. Therefore I, as 
President of the International Committee of the Red Cross, 
am collecting this Medal for her and I shall give it to 
her in Geneva on behalf of the Chairman of the Standing 
Commiss ion.

Marie-Josée Burnier is grateful to the Movement as a whole 
for this testimony of its sympathy. Along with myself, she 
considers it as a gesture of recognition on the part of 
the Movement as a whole for all the ICRC delegates who 
daily risk their lives in the field in carrying out the 
ICRC’s mission. Marie-Josée Burnier and myself consider 
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the awarding of this Medal as an encouragement for all ICRC 
delegates to continue carrying out their mission with 
perseverance, thoroughness and humility.

(Applause)

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

During his 36 years of noble humanitarian services as member, 
board member and in particular as Secretary General of the 
Ethiopian Red Cross Society, Mr. Onni Niskanen served with 
great devotion in different relief operations in Ethiopia 
responding to the plight of victims of various natural 
disasters. He also provided invaluable humanitarian services 
as the risk of his life in several man-made disasters, in 
Ethiopia.

In the field of development at the international level, he 
accomplished missions on behalf of the League of Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Societies.

His enormous contribution to and personal share in 
developing humanitarian activities and his devotion to the 
care of wounded, sick and war-stricken people made him an 
outstanding example of humanity.

For all these reasons the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent decided unanimously to award 
Mr. Onni Niskanen, posthumously, the Henry Dunant Medal.

May I ask the Secretary General of the Ethiopian Red Cross to 
come and receive it.

( Applause)

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

The sudden death of Enrique de la Mata at a tragically early 
age deprived the Movement of a leader who dedicated his life 
to strenghten our federation everywhere in the world.

For twenty years, Enrique de la Mata worked in the service of 
the Spanish people promoting their well being, particularly 
in the areas of health and social security. The achievements 
were not limited to Spain. In Geneva he was well known for 
his work as head of his country’s delegation to the World 
Health Organization and the International Labour Office.

But it was for his work on behalf of the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement that Enrique de la Mata will be remembered. 
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Twice President of the Spanish Red Cross and a Vice-President 
of the League, he was first elected as President of our 
federation in Manila in 1981. The overhelming majority by 
which he was re-elected to a second four-year term of office 
at our Geneva Conference two years ago, was a tribute to the 
deep respect in which he was held by our 145 National 
Societies.

He was a President who was constantly on the move. The fact 
that he was a ceaseless traveller, often to some of the 
rougher spots in the world, soon after disasters had struck, 
was clear evidence that he was a leader who cared and who 
believed that his role was to be in the field with his 
National Societies. He was a tireless worker in the cause of 
world peace. Humanitarian law with its stress on the 
Principles of neutrality and impartiality was for him much 
more than an academic subject. His was a life which 
sanctified the motto of our federation ’’through humanity to 
peace”.

For all these reasons, the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent has decided unanimously to award 
Mr. Enrique de la Mata Gorostizaga, posthumously, the Henry 
Dunant Medal. Distinguished delegates, this Medal will be be 
delivered to his wife, Mrs. de la Mata.

(Applause}

Mrs. Maria de LA MATA {Original Spanish}'.

Mr. Chairman of the Standing Commission of the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent, Mr. President of the ICRC, Mr. President of the 
League of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, presidents 
and delegates of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies, 
dearest friends:

Overcome with emotion at the moment I address you to whom 
I never imagined I should speak in a public forum. I want 
my heart to speak to you, my still grieving heart at the 
indelible memory of Enrique, although a heart which is 
grateful and hopeful. The demonstrations of affection 
which I have received from all the great Red Cross family 
has been enormous consolation for me. In these days, an 
infinite number of letters and telegrams have been 
arriving to the hotel and to Spain.

Many thanks for your brotherly behaviour and for your 
generous proposal of financial help which you granted me. 
And, above all, many, many thanks for the Henry Dunant 
Medal. I shall treasure it with immense pride and deep
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affection. I think that this distinction is the best 
homage my husband could have received.

We, his family, have been the other unknown aspect of 
Enrique’s dedication to the Red Cross. I should like to 
tell you humbly, but sincerely, to what extent my family 
and I have been involved in this dedication. We 
collaborated by having to do without his presence, a 
renunciation which was all the more precious, and I state 
it here with pride, since Enrique was a family man and we 
all believe in the importance of the family. My children and 
I grieved at my husband’s absences but we grieved joyfully 
even though that appears a contradiction because we knew what 
his life was and that his work gave life, peace and happiness 
to many other people in the world whom we did not know. Many 
of you I shall not perhaps see again. I should like you to 
know that I shall be thinking of each and everyone of you; 
those who always and constantly demonstrated your loyalty, 
believed in his ideas and promoted them - as well as those 
who did not share them. He loved discussions, was a 
conciliator and lover of peace. I hope that the Red Cross 
which he loved so much will prosper and continue along the 
right paths in helping all those who are most in need. I do 
not want to say "good-bye"; rather "until we meet again". My 
life is entering a new phase. I must now struggle at the helm 
of a numerous family. My faith assures me that my husband up 
in heaven will assist me in this difficult task. Allow me 
emotionally to proclaim before all of you how honoured I feel 
to have been Enrique de la Mata’s wife, a Red Cross man; 
always consider me as a companion in the work, tribulations 
and hopes of all of you.

Dr. Ahmed ABU-GOURA (Chairman of the Standing Commission):

We have come to the end of this very emotional time during 
which we awarded the people who served the Movement in the 
most outstanding way. I hope that the spirit of this time 
will encourage us to continue our work and to apply our 
Fundamental Principles first of all.

(Applause)
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ITEM 7: REPORT ON THE ACTIVITIES OF THE HENRY DUNANT INSTITUTE

Mr. Bjorn EGGE (Henry Dunant Institute):

Mr. Chairman, Ladies and Gentlemen,

I appreciate very much this opportunity to report to you on 
the Henry Dunant Institute.

This is a report on the activities of the Institute since the 
last Council of Delegates in Geneva 1986.

As you will have noted, the Institute has managed to realize 
the ambitious agenda of research, public relations and 
training projects outlined one year ago by the last Council 
of Delegates.

The Henry Dunant Institute is becoming a study centre for the 
whole Movement. Many National Societies are now asking for 
publications, suggesting new studies, nominating candidates 
for training seminars or research fellowships and they are 
inviting the Institute to contribute to their own conferences 
and training workshops.

During the last 12 months, the Institute has hosted some 20 
fellows from National Societies and academic institutions 
from a number of different countries. Together with the 
Institute, staff and representatives of the ICRC and the 
League, these fellows have produced more than 20 working 
papers and reports. These papers have been dealing with a 
number of key challenges of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement as, for instance, the development of National 
Societies, disaster prevention, implementation of 
international humanitarian law, contribution of the Red Cross 
and Red Crescent to peace and many other subjects. Most of 
these reports and papers have already been distributed to all 
National Societies.

Among the most recent publications, I should particularly 
like to draw your attention to the following: a special issue 
of the well known periodical "Bulletin of peace proposals" on 
the subject "Third world humanitarian organization building” .

Furthermore, the special issue of another prestigious 
periodical, namely the "Journal of peace research" on the 
subject "International Humanitarian Law".

In addition to this, the Institute has, together with Unesco, 
published the first major teaching manual on international 
law. This publication is in French but will later on appear 
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in English and, hopefully, also in Spanish, Russian and 
Arabic.

I must also mention the major bibliography on international 
humanitarian law which was just published by the ICRC 
together with the Institute.

We are also, Mr. Chairman, proud of the issue of a book with 
the title "Third World organization development, a comparison 
of non-governmental organizations statistics". This book 
gives a critical assessment of the development strategies of 
our own Movement as well as several other international 
organizations.

Finally I must mention the more than 15 working papers which 
so far have been published this year. They have all been on 
display together with the other Institute publications during 
the General Assembly and the Council of Delegates meetings.

Another important activity during the last year I can report 
on is the training of representatives of National Societies.

In May this year, the twelfth training course on the 
international activities of the Red Cross and the Red 
Crescent was attended by some 30 senior representatives of 
Spanish-speaking Societies.

The Institute is now preparing for the thirtieth course for 
French-speaking Societies.

Last November, the Henry Dunant Institute, together with the 
Cameroon Red Cross Society and several governmental and 
research institutions in Cameroon, organized the fifth 
African seminar on international humanitarian law in Yaounde, 
the capital of Cameroon. This seminar was the biggest and 
most successful of this important series of seminars with 50 
delegates from 30 African countries.

The Institute has in the past year given priority to 
establish close working relationships with a growing number 
of National Societies. This co-operation includes 
substantial contributions of funds and also of fellows from 
the Belgian, Spanish and Nordic Red Cross Societies to the 
Institute’s research on development and humanitarian law. 
This close co-operation with the National Societies also 
includes the active participation of the Ethiopian, 
Salvadorean, Liberian and the Soviet Societies in the 
international current research project called "From Disaster 
Relief to Development".

Together with the National Societies of the countries 
concerned, the Institute and the ICRC will organize two 
seminars for heads of penitenciary administrations in Africa 
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during 1988. Two such seminars will also be organized in 
Latin America and in Europe in 1989. The spreading of 
humanitarian standards also to prisons and jails is seen as 
part of the overall dissemination mission of the Movement.

The Institute is now in the process of setting up a data- 
based documentation centre. This is progressing well with 
the recent appointment of a professional documentalist. The 
documentation centre will allow the Institute to provide 
up-to-date documentation on humanitarian standards as well as 
on Red Cross and Red Crescent activities. This will provide 
valuable service to research fellows, to academic 
institutions and to National Societies wanting to undertake 
studies, dissemination projects and seminars of their own. 
Under the leadership of the Institute’s new Director, Mr. 
Jean Hoefliger, (Switzerland), a distinguished senior 
delegate from the ICRC, the Institute will further increase 
its activities in 1988.

Reflected in the work plans for next year, you will find 
resolutions from the last year’s International Conference on 
the strengthening of the Institute, of development studies, 
and dissemination of humanitarian law.

As you will remember, the Institute at the International 
Conference passed a resolution on the role of National 
Societies in cases of technological disasters as for instance 
Bhopal in India and Chernobyl in the Soviet Union. As a 
follow-up to this resolution, the Institute has worked out a 
detailed outline of the proposed study in consultation with 
external experts. It is envisaged that interested National 
Societies will contribute to a working group which will be 
established to co-ordinate the study.

Mr. Chairman, honorable delegates, more opportunities than 
ever before to participate in studies and seminars are now 
being offered by the Institute. These studies and seminars 
are all presented in the Henry Dunant Institute catalogue of 
projects which all delegations have been issued with. If 
need be, we can provide more copies from Geneva.

Dear friends, may I, as strongly as I can, launch an appeal 
through you, Mr. Chairman, to all the distinguished delegates 
from National Societies, to study the proposed projects, to 
indicate your preferences for participation in the projects 
and to make available resources for the Institute. Such 
resources could for instance be background material, research 
fellowships and, last but not least, funds. We really need 
your support to implement all our projects and to turn the 
Institute into a fully useful tool for our entire Movement.

(Applause)
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Your appeal will be immediately transmitted by me to the 
whole of the Council of Delegates.

Mr. Alan G. WATSON (Canada):

The Canadian Society would like to compliment the 
representative of the League on the report he has given 
indicating the accomplishments and the current activities of 
the Henry Dunant Institute. We in Canada consider it very 
important to have in the Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies 
our own "think tank", a research institute available to all 
the constituent parts of our Movement. This is important to 
have outlined what it can do and what it is doing and we 
support you whole-heartedly.

We are pleased to see the list of projects which you have 
outlined for 1988 in your brochure. We also note with 
considerable interest the proposed project on a follow-up to 
the Tansley report which was issued some 12 years ago and 
which understandably is very dear to the hearts of Canadians. 
We would like to respond to this suggestion by undertaking to 
provide the funds which you require for this study.

( Applause}

We have also a somewhat modest suggestion that the leaders of 
the Henry Dunant Institute consider a project some time in 
the future to look at long-range plans of our Movement to 
identify the key issues which over a period of time will no 
doubt have to be faced by the Movement and to give thought to 
suggestions which assemblies in the future can consider and 
debate.

I would like to urge other National Societies to support your 
projects and make certain that the Henry Dunant Institute 
continues to go from strength to strength, either by 
providing (as you suggest) fellowships and studies or to make 
funds available as appropriate.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Delegations from the following National Societies are listed 
to speak on this item: Belgium, Colombia, Ethiopia, Austria, 
the observer delegation from Mozambique, Libya, the Alliance 
of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies of the U.S.S.R. and 
Yugoslavia.
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Mr. C. VANDERCKHOVE (Belgium) {original French}:

We have listened with great interest to the report by the 
Henry Dunant Institute and I venture to hope that we have 
also heard its appeal for increased help.

Allow me, Mr. Chairman, to point out that, according to its 
Statutes, the object of the Institute shall be to make 
available to members of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement ways and means of carrying out studies, research, 
training and instruction in all branches of Red Cross 
activities and thus to contribute to the strengthening of the 
unity and universality of our Movement. The Henry Dunant 
Institute shall contribute by its work to the development of 
the Red Cross and Red Crescent in the world.

Since its foundation, the Institute has been applying itself 
to provide the best research and training services for the 
Movement as a whole. The study programme on development and 
the detention programme have been recently introduced as part 
of the Institute’s activities. I strongly propose that you 
consult the projects which the Institute has put forward for 
1988.

Mr. Chairman, dear friends of the Red Cross, the Institute 
has a very real need for the support of all of us in order to 
carry out these projects. The Institute works for the entire 
Movement and it must be supported by the entire Movement. We 
can support the Henry Dunant Institute by sending it trainee 
staff, by entrusting to it study projects from our own 
National Societies, by being fully or partially responsible 
for one of the projects which the Institute is proposing to 
us or indeed by allocating an annual subsidy to it.

It is therefore simply by way of example that I venture 
to state that the Belgian Red Cross has always actively 
supported the Institute’s activities. Indeed, this year our 
Society has contributed more than 30,000 Swiss francs to what 
I like to call the Red Cross and Red Crescent Academy. 
Although we are a Society with limited means, like other 
Societies we are still convinced that our Movement has never 
had so much need of an independent centre for reflection, 
study and analysis.

I am happy to note that our Red Cross Youth - and I 
congratulate the Commission and its Chairman - understood 
this very well when it requested in recommendation 2 of the 
Youth Commission that the League, together with the Henry 
Dunant Institute, undertake a study to define the role and 
position of the Red Cross and Red Crescent Youth within the 
International Movement. Our youth therefore have very clearly 
understood what outstanding services this unique tool, the 



63

Henry Dunant Institute, can render us; indeed quite a number 
of other international institutions envy us this Institute.

Mr. Chairman, dear Red Cross and Red Crescent friends, I 
should like to conclude by making a warm but urgent appeal: I 
truly and sincerely believe that what a relatively small 
Society such as ours can do many other Societies can and 
should do to support and expand an organization which meets 
our needs.

I heartily wish Mr. Hoefliger, the director, and his 
enthusiastic and courageous team, the very best success.

Dr. Guillermo RUEDA MONTAÑA (Colombia) {original Spanish')'.

I have always considered the Henry Dunant Institute a very 
valuable instrument for research, dissemination and 
instruction about the Red Cross. I think that for a few years 
this valuable instrument was being wasted; however Mr. Egge 
has certainly given us some very good news and I should like 
to congratulate him and the people who have worked with him 
to give new life to this, and I repeat, very valuable and 
useful instrument. Although I have already mentioned it 
personally to Mr. Egge I want to state once again here that 
the Colombian Red Cross is very interested in using, 
stimulating and helping the Henry Dunant Institute in all the 
ways Mr. Egge and the distinguished delegate of the Belgian 
Red Cross have enumerated. Mr. Egge may count on the 
enthusiastic, sincere and permanent help of the Colombian Red 
Cross and its President who, through an occupational 
idiosyncracy, has spent a great part of his life in education 
and who considers that this is a priority activity of the Red 
Cross.

Dr. Dawit ZAWDE (Ethiopia):

Before our comments on the activities of the Henry Dunant 
Institute, I would like to ask your permission, Mr. Chairman, 
to say a few words on one of the awards of the Henry Dunant 
Medal.

It is a honour to my Society that the nominee of our Society, 
Major Onni Niskanen of the Swedish Red Cross, has been 
awarded the Henry Dunant Medal. Major Niskanen who as a 
volunteer of the Swedish Red Cross Society came to work with 
our Society has contributed significantly to its growth over 
the years.
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My Society and all the volunteers who have known and worked 
with Major Niskanen are exhilarated that the Standing 
Commission has chosen to recognize the services of this 
outstanding volunteer who, far from his home country, 
devotedly dedicated all his time to the services of humanity.

The Ethiopian Red Cross Society is one of the National 
Societies which recently had the opportunity to participate 
in a series of studies entitled "From disaster relief to 
development" organized by the Henry Dunant Institute. We 
would like to thank the Institute for the opportunity 
extended to us and make a few comments with regard to our 
participation. The experience has been very rewarding in 
that it has given us a chance to make a general assessment of 
the activities of our Society to identify the links between 
our disaster-relief and recent disaster-related services and 
to analyse and record our justifications for our new 
involvment in aid of disaster victims.

In a busy Society which is continuously engaged in relief and 
various other Red Cross activities one does not always find 
time to stop and think about one’s actions for one’s own use 
and hopefully for that of other Societies. As a result, 
while there is a widely shared awareness and dedication 
amongst us as to the cause of our new involvment in 
disaster-prevention activities, it takes studies of this kind 
to enable us to assess and record our concerns, aspirations 
and methodologies adapted to needs and our humanitarian 
engagements.

Thus our thanks again to the Henry Dunant Institute for the 
opportunity extended to us. We hope that the same 
opportunity will be provided to other Societies as well 
because we believe that this is an important exercise for our 
Movement which helps to collate and analyse its experience in 
order to identify future spheres of involvment in areas of 
needs.

In line with this conviction - which is widely shared among 
National Societies - I have the honour to present a 
resolution co-sponsored by the National Societies of Belgium, 
Brazil, Mauritania, Sweden and Yugoslavia on the development 
of the activities of the Henry Dunant Institute.

Through you, Mr Chairman, I should like to ask the Council to 
consider the adoption of this resolution.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

The resolution referred to by the Ethiopian Red Cross Society 
is contained in document CD/7/PR1.
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Dr. Heinrich TREICHL (Austria):

Having heard this impressive and colourful report presented 
by the League’s representative at the Henry Dunant Institute, 
our friend Bjorn Egge, I have to confess to being impressed 
by the great efforts the Institute has undertaken recently.

These new developments and dynamic leadership encouraged many 
of us to prepare and propose new studies on different 
subjects such as youth, etc. to be undertaken by the Henry 
Dunant Institute. I do hope and wish that the Institute will 
be able to meet all these challenges with its relatively 
limited staff and financial ressources. We do hope that 
those who put forward proposals, suggestions and demands to 
the Henry Dunant Institute will ensure the absolute 
indispensable financial means. As words are not enough, I am 
very happy on behalf of the Austrian Junior Red Cross to 
announce that the Austrian Red Cross will contribute 
financially to the study on the re-appraisal of the role of 
youth in the Movement as we think that this study is of 
elementary importance for our Movement’s future.

Mrs. Janet MONDLANE (Mozambique):

Although the Red Cross Society of Mozambique is not yet a 
member of this august assembly of Societies, we have been so 
warmly received among the sister Societies that I feel 
encouraged to speak on this item. I requested the floor in 
order to make an observation and a suggestion or perhaps, 
more stricty speaking, a request.

I agree with the observations made by the delegate of Canada 
on the role of the Institute in the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent when he referred to it in the terms of that 
well-worn but useful expression a "think-tank". There is a 
need for a group of persons to reflect on the intellectual 
bagage that the Movement produces and to organize it in a 
satisfactory way. It is not easy to cling to Red Cross/Red 
Crescent Principles in a changing world. Workers and 
volunteers of our Society have died in the service of these 
Princples and it is easier for us when there is an 
intellectual foundation as well as an emotional basis for 
what we feel we must do. For this, the Institute is a 
logical tool in the hands of the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement. So let’s strengthen it.

My request is the following: that the executive committee of 
the Institute agree to carry out an independent case study on 
the Mozambique Red Cross. I have no doubt that such a study 
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could make an interesting contribution to the history of this 
Movement as well as offer a forum for the discussion of the 
Red Cross and Red Crescent in a changing world. The 
convergence of several interesting factors in one Society 
produces a rich field for research. In the first place, in a 
country where government is centralized, the Mozambique Red 
Cross is the only indigenous non-governmental organization. 
Secondly, there is an armed conflict where no lines are 
drawn, neither geographically nor in brutality. Thirdly, it 
is a Society which works both with the ICRC and the League. 
Lastly, our Society works in a part of the world where 
tensions demand every ounce of understanding and patience on 
our part in order to maintain unity in the Movement.

Mr. Chairman, I would also like to add - last but not least - 
that from the bottom of our heart we in the Mozambique Red 
Cross thank those Societies which have responded so 
generously to our appeals for help.

Mr. EL GHUMARI (Libya) {original French}'.

I should simply like to stress the important role which the 
Henry Dunant Institute could play both in disseminating 
international humanitarian law and in being considered as a 
consultative body of our Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement. 
Of course all this requires the willingness first of all and 
the means.

What interests me as a third world jurist is to point out to 
you its rightfully vital role in disseminating international 
humanitarian law and making known the needs of our Societies 
in the third world. For disseminating international 
humanitarian law many proposals may be made. In my opinion, 
the educational aspect is also very valuable in the largest 
sense of the term ”international humanitarian law" in its 
contribution to bringing nations together and also citizens 
living in the same State.

For all this, I congratulate all the National Societies 
presently at work in the Henry Dunant Institute helping it 
disseminate international humanitarian law. I should also 
like to request National Societies to look upon the Henry 
Dunant Institute as a very important and essential tool in 
striving to attain our objective to disseminate international 
humanitarian law.
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Dr. Dmitry D. VENEDICTOV (USSR):

I should also like to join the previous speakers in 
congratulating Mr. Egge on his presentation and to thank the 
Henry Dunant Institute for the information and documentation 
it has provided and for the exhibition it has arranged. I 
think that perhaps for the first time we can really see 
everything the Institute has done in the past, what it is 
doing presently and what it is planning to do.

Although some of the individual projects are very inter
esting, I am not going to comment on them now. I should like 
to stress that, because of this additional information, we 
have a clear understanding of the role of the Henry Dunant 
Institute. Furthermore, we believe that both the ICRC, the 
League and the Henry Dunant Institute itself have begun to 
have a better understanding of the role of the Institute. It 
is not an isolated place on Lake Léman; it is not a large 
scientific centre; and it is not the only centre which 
re-evaluates our activities. Rather is it a focal point, a 
place to meet and discuss openly and freely the past of the 
Red Cross, the present state of the Red Cross Movement and 
the future - indeed, I should say it will help to find new 
initiatives for the future of the Red Cross Movement.

Therefore our delegation fully supports the activities of the 
Henry Dunant Institute and the draft resolution. In 
connection with appealing for additional financial resources 
I of course agree that these are important. However, more 
important is what the Movement receives in return for any 
available resources. I believe that it is very important to 
show the ability to co-operate, to attract experts and 
specialists from all countries, from all National Societies, 
not only from some of the National Societies which are the 
traditional source of help. It should be able to attract 
highly skilled people to study the situation and plan for the 
future. I think this is the most important task of the 
Institute and we wish the best of luck and every success to 
Mr. Egge, to the Director, Mr. Hoefliger, and to all the 
Institute’s staff, as well as to the ICRC, the League and to 
all of us.

Dr. Jovan TOFOSKI (Yugoslavia):

I shall be very brief since all the previous speakers have 
said almost everything that has to be said. Besides studying 
the history and present activities of our Movement, this 
Institute is fulfilling a very important mission. It is 
forward looking and suggests relevant strategies how to make 
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our Movement much more updated. What we have seen of its 
work so far is completely satisfactory and has our full 
support. We suggest that the Institute undertake more 
broad-based studies with National Societies from different 
regions. In conclusion, I should like to add that we support 
the resolution.

Mr. Richard SCHUBERT (USA):

I very simply would like to 
Venedictov’s comments about 
particularly as regards the

future. This is
as a

identify completely with Dr.
the Henry Dunant Institute,
Institute helping the League and 

the ICRC evaluate where they have been, where they are now,
what they have done well and what we can and should do in the 

a very practical application of that 
extraordinary talent to help us decide what we can do 
Movement.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Before passing 
like to ask Mr. 
make about the

to the adoption of the resolution, I should 
Egge if the Institute has any comments to 

points raised during the discussion.

Mr. B. EGGE (Henry Dunant Institute):

Mr. Chairman, I can only say "thank you very much".

We are waiting now for the cheques and contributions.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French} :

I refer you therefore to the draft resolution contained in 
document CD/7/PR1. Are there any points of detail regarding 
the text? There being no questions, I think we can adopt the 
resolution by consensus. {Applause}

This being the case, the resolution is adopted.

{See Resolution 9 "Development of the activities of the 
Henry Dunant Institute".}

{ Break}
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ITEM 8: 125TH ANNIVERSARY OF THE RED CROSS AND RED CRESCENT
MOVEMENT

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French)'.

On this Agenda item you have received two documents: CD/8/1 
concerning the actual 125th anniversary itself and document 
CD/8/2 on the Movement’s information policy. The first 
document will be introduced by Mr. Modoux from the ICRC.

Mr. Alain MODOUX (ICRC) {original French)'.

The question of the 125th anniversary and that of the 
Movement’s information policy are two questions which 
certainly interest both our institutions, the ICRC and the 
League and, naturally, the National Societies as a whole. I 
shall speak on behalf of my colleague, George Reid, and 
myself as concerns the first point.

Our Movement is 125 years old. Perhaps some of you felt a few 
days ago that we had entered into that period even if we have 
not made any very spectacular demonstration. In point of 
fact, it was on 8 November 1862, therefore 125 years ago, 
that Henry Dunant’s book "A Memory of Solferino” appeared.

In February next year, 9 February to be precise, it will be 
125 years since the first meeting of the International 
Committee for Relief to Wounded Soldiers, the Committee of 
Five, which shortly afterwards was to become the 
International Committee of the Red Cross.

Within a year, 125 years later on 26 October 1988 we are 
going to commemorate the 125th anniversary of the adoption by 
delegates from 16 governments, invited to Geneva by the 
International Committee, of a resolution for the organization 
in each country of a committee responsible for providing 
voluntary aid to army medical services. These national 
committees were to become the National Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies.

Almost two years further on, 22 August 1989, it will be 125 
years since the signing of the Geneva Convention for the 
Amelioration of the Condition of Wounded in Armies in the 
Field.
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These four dates are the ones which the League and the ICRC 
have set aside in Geneva to mark as a commemoration period. A 
few weeks ago we sent you a draft commemoration programme and 
we invited you kindly to inform us of your reactions. We can 
tell you that we are grateful for your extremely encouraging 
responses. Moreover, we have kept in mind a certain number of 
suggestions in the second version of the programme.

The commemoration period will therefore now extend up to the 
Council of Delegates in October 1989. Both these years will 
have as the general theme: "125 years at work". Since the 
period of time is rather long, we have divided it into two 
parts. The first will go from now to October 1988 and will 
have the sub-theme "125 years at work ... and still 
developing". We are using a second sub-theme for the other 
part of the commemoration period "125 years at work ... 
protecting human life". These themes and sub-themes met with 
general approval and at times occasioned some remarks as to 
how they may sound in certain languages of National 
Societies; the latter are quite free to adapt them to their 
own languages. Indeed, in English and French we were 
frequently hesitant as to which expression ought to be used.

I told you that we received some extra proposals and some of 
them came not only from National Societies but also from 
components of the Movement.

In this way, we learnt with pleasure that the General 
Assembly of the League adopted a resolution on the 
organization of a Supercamp for the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Youth. Those responsible for the commemoration 
programmes are happy to include this Supercamp in the 
programme.

The Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent and Peace came 
up with two initiatives which are also being included in the 
programme. These two initiatives you have just adopted two 
minutes ago as part of other resolutions have been proposed 
by the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent and Peace - 
thanks to the report by its Chairman Mr. Hay. One refers to 
the seminar which the League, the ICRC and the Alliance of 
Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies of the USSR are going to 
organize in October 1988 in the USSR as part of the second 
annual meeting of the Commission on the Red Cross, Red 
Crescent and Peace; this Commission has been expanded for the 
occasion by calling in dissemination and information 
specialists from National Societies and communication 
experts. A second initiative has been taken by this 
Commission and approved by your Council. This has to do with 
awarding for the first time the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Prize for Peace and Humanity which will be made at the next 
Council of Delegates. We think that the awarding of this 
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prize in October 1989 will be the concluding phase in our 
commemoration programme.

To these three events which the General Assembly of the 
League and the Council of Delegates have just adopted should 
be added a fourth one which does not figure in the programme 
of action and which I am going to explain shortly. I think it 
is an important event and should have a considerable effect 
throughout the world if we succeed.

This refers to holding a World Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Peace Day on 8 May 1989, proposing that States perform a 
humanitarian gesture on that day in favour of people or 
groups of people whose condition could not be improved except 
thanks to the exceptional humanitarian measures taken on that 
day. I put this idea forward on behalf of the late President 
Enrique de la Mata and our President of the ICRC, Mr. 
Sommaruga, who had an opportunity to discuss it with him and 
who I believe - and Mr. Sommaruga can bear me out on this 
- found the idea extremely important because in the entire 
programme we proposed to National Societies there was no 
mobilization event on the international level; there was no 
certain day X set aside in all countries. This humanitarian 
gesture could fill that need. Each National Society would be 
invited to come up with an idea for what that humanitarian 
gesture might be in its own country depending on the real 
problems encountered therein. If your Council adopted this 
idea to make a humanitarian gesture it would highlight our 
Movement in all its components and with all its components 
vis-à-vis the media and public opinion. It is evident that 
the League and the ICRC would contact each National Society 
to define the ways and means for implementing your own 
desires on a country-by-country basis. We can therefore but 
encourage you to accept this idea in which we believe so 
strongly.

I shall conclude, Mr. Chairman, Ladies and Gentlemen, by 
inviting all the Societies present here to take an active 
part at the national level in realizing this commemoration 
programme in such a way as to contribute to promoting the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent and get the image across to the world 
of a universal, young and dynamic Movement, united by the 
same principles and ideals which have unceasingly guided it 
throughout its 125 years of existence.

( Applause)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French)'.

For my part, distinguished delegates, dear friends, I should 
like to stress the importance that I personally attach to 
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what is contained in paragraph 2 of the resolution in front 
of you - this humanitarian gesture which should be urged upon 
all governments Parties to the Geneva Conventions. It is 
something which has been planned for 1989. Each National 
Society could consider how best to present the idea to its 
own government. I should like now to ask you if there are any 
comments on Mr. Modoux’s remarks on the draft resolution 
before you contained in document CD/PR8/1.1.

Mr. R. SCHUBERT (USA):

We would like to commend Mr. Modoux on his presentation and 
on the work that he described. Although this is on another 
item of the agenda, I believe I will save time by saying that 
we commend the co-operative relationship that we see 
developing between the ICRC and the League as regards the 
magazine, etc.

Mr. Chairman, with regard to the humanitarian gesture, I 
believe that is one of the most exciting things we have heard 
for some time coming out of our Movement. I recognize that 
there are risks that somehow we will be drawn into 
politization and great care and discretion will have to be 
exercized. On the other hand, this is an opportunity for the 
Movement to establish itself in the world at large as being 
very revelant, very up to date, and very agressive in 
promoting peace. I commend the thinking that led to this and 
I will do everything in my power to move our Society and 
government in that direction.

Mr. Carl VANDERKERCKHOVE (Belgium) (original French):

As the ICRC representative has just said, it is important 
that we show the world the fully dynamic aspect of the 
Movement which is determined to meet tomorrow’s needs. That 
is why the Belgian Red Cross fully supports the spirit in 
which this resolution has been presented to us and the 
programme it contains. First and foremost, it is very much 
inclined towards the last proposal which has just been put 
forward and it will endeavour that the Sth of May be a 
particularly important date in our country.

The Belgian Red Cross particularly favours paragraph 6 of the 
resolution wherein National Societies are invited to play an 
active part in implementing this programme at the national 
level. You know that the Belgian Red Cross was founded on 4 
February 1864, that it is the most senior member of existing 
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Societies and that it intends to celebrate this event 
dynamically. The year 1989 shall be for it a year of constant 
endeavours to launch new initiatives and testify to the 
youthfulness of our Movement. The concern of the Belgian 
Red Cross is therefore compeletely contained in the 
resolution submitted to us and that is why our Society not 
only approves it but will take action to put it into effect 
in concrete terms.

Mr. Vittorino CARRA (Italy) {original French')'.

The Italian Red Cross also attaches particular importance to 
this draft resolution vis-à-vis celebrating the 125th 
anniversary of the Red Cross and Red Crescent and especially, 
as the distinguished delegate of Belgium has just said, 
vis-à-vis paragraph 6 wherein the Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement is called upon to be active in the ways we have just 
heard•

Apropos of this, Mr. Chairman, I should like to say that the 
Italian Red Cross has already reacted positively to a request 
sent to us by the co-ordinator of the project for displays to 
mark the 125th anniversary. In our reply we quite correctly 
stated that Italy - the country where in 1859 Henry Dunant 
witnessed the massacre during the battle of Solferino and had 
the inspiration to make a gesture from Castiglione to help 
the wounded and later published his book "A Memory of 
Solferino" - is indeed the land where this historical event 
occurred 125 years ago.

There is another paragraph in the resolution which, as I have 
just said, attracts our attention: it is the second part of 
paragraph 4 where reference is made to the Supercamp. We have 
already spoken of the Supercamp at the General Assembly of 
the League, by pointing out that the purpose of these young 
people getting together was not only to pass pleasant days in 
contact with nature in a particularly attractive area in 
northern Italy during the summer, but chiefly to provide a 
cultural and educational experience in Solferino and 
Castiglione and, consequently, the opportunity to become 
familiar not only with the places where events occurred 
during the last century but also an illustration of the 
purposes and aims of the Red Cross Movement - perhaps more 
effective here than on other occasions and in other 
instances.

Having said that, Mr. Chairman, we can also go along with the 
proposal which has been submitted to all of us to set aside 
8 May 1989 as a date when we can envisage making a particular 
humanitarian gesture to show our willingness to celebrate 
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this anniversary in a dignified way. In Italy we are thinking 
of what we are doing to help foreign refugees. This is the 
direction which perhaps we might take. At any rate we have 
still two years ahead of us to think about it and I think it 
is good to encourage the different National Societies to make 
such a gesture on a day which is particularly meaningful for 
the Movement.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French'):

Allow me to comment on what you have just said. I hope that 
the message has been properly understood: the humanitarian 
gesture is something which each National Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Society and each Red Cross and Red Crescent woman 
and man does every day; but what we should like to have would 
be above all a humanitarian gesture on the part of political 
powers, i.e., governments.

Since I have no other speaker on my list I should like to ask 
the Council if we can adopt this resolution by consensus on 
the commemoration of the 125th anniversary of the Movement.

(Applause)

There are no objections. Thank you.

(See Resolution 7 "Commemoration of the 125th Anniversary of 
of the Movement".)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French):

While still on this agenda item I should like to give the 
floor to Mr. Reid from the League to introduce the other 
document on our agenda "Information policy of the Movement" 
CD/8/2.

Mr. George REID (League):

Eight weeks ago, I was on a National Society’s truck carrying 
League relief supplies on the border of two African 
countries. The Red Cross driver Roberto was badly smashed 
about the face, not because he had had a road accident but 
because he had been stopped by men with guns. They demanded 
that he drive them into town. Roberto does not have much 
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education but he knows his principles. "No guns in a Red 
Cross trunk" he said. So they kicked him and they beat him. 
Roberto tried to tell them about impartiality and neutrality 
and they kicked him again. But at the end of the day, the 
armed men did not get into the Red Cross truck. They just 
had to walk.

tell that story for a number of reasons. It 
Something that the world’s press will print, 
essence of this Movement. It is a National 
It is a League story and it is an ICRC

It illustrates, I think, the essential

Mr. Chairman, I 
is journalism.
It captures the
Society story,
dissemination story.
interdependance of the Movement in regard to the media and 
public opinion.

As the Secretary General said when he warmly commended this 
resolution to the League General Assembly: "It is important
to concentrate on the universality of the Movement rather 
than the individuality of our institutions." That then is 
the main purpose of this resolution: To take a small
tentative first step towards a common Red Cross and Red 
Crescent information policy. The process began during the 
information workshop held in Bulgaria during the Varna film 
festival this year when 58 information staff from 29 Society 
representatives, plus representatives of the ICRC and the 
League, unanimously passed the recommendations which are 
listed in document CD/8/2 entitled "Information policy of the 
Movement". I described this as a first tentative step. There 
are of course practical reasons for this. The League has a 
new President and a new Secretary General and their views on 
the matter are clearly essential. What we have is a 
declaration of intent that information staff of the ICRC, of 
the League and most of all of the National Societies should 
pool their ressources wherever possible to present a common 
front to the world wherever circumstances allow it. It is 
proposed to establish a joint group of information and public 
relations professionnels drawn from throughout the Movement 
to consider where we may go from here in practical terms, to 
report back to our respective institutions and then to the 
next meeting of this Council of Delegates.

Members of this Council will note that it is proposed that 
the magazine "Red Cross Red Crescent" should become the 
magazine of the Movement as a whole. It will be considered 
by the ICRC, and hopefully National Societies, for financial 
imputs in the future. The modalities of how the magazine is 
to be organized have of course still to be determined.

I would like to express my gratitude to my ICRC colleague, 
Alain Modoux, and to the great number of National Societies 
who, conscious of the need for a more dynamic and useful 
image for this Movement have encouraged us to go down this 
road. It is part of a continuing process. Three years ago, 
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the League’s information department started putting much more 
emphasis on the work of National Societies than of the 
Secretariat and since then we deliberately provided space in 
our magazine for ICRC colleagues. In that sense I think we 
can say that "Red Cross Red Crescent" is already well on the 
way to becoming the magazine of the Movement.

Mr. Chairman, in conclusion, as a journalist I have been 
priviledged to see the dedication and the commitment of our 
members in action in many continents, digging in the rubble 
of Mexico City with their bare hands, caring for the sick and 
the hungry in Africa, in many cases putting their own lives 
at risk. It’s a tremendous story which merits wider 
coverage. It’s a message which is just as relevant today as 
it was when Henry Dunant wrote "A Memory of Solferino". This 
resolution affords the opportunity to tell that story and to 
spread that message together in a spirit of solidarity, of 
unity and of common image.

(Applause)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Distinguished delegates, you have heard the proposals made to 
you contained in draft resolution 8/2/1. I have the 
impression that you share this idea of disseminating the 
image of the Movement by opting for a unique information 
policy. It is a very positive step in my view and I am sure 
that you will agree to adopt this resolution without 
objection.

(Applause)
It is so done.

(5ee Resolution 8 "Information Policy of the Movement".)
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ITEM 9: 1992 SEVILLE UNIVERSAL EXPOSITION

Mrs. Ana GIMENEZ DIAZ-OYUELOS (Spain) {original Spanish)'.

Spanish Red Cross proposes 
supported by the League of Red 

the International Committee 
and the National Red
following countries:
Bolivia,

Dominican Republic 
Guyana, Haiti, 

Paraguay, Peru,

The draft resolution which the 
to the Council of Delegates is 
Cross and Red Crescent Societies, 
of the Red Cross 
Societies of the 
Barbados, 
Rica, Cuba, vuxxc, 
Grenada, Guatemala, 
Nicaragua, Panama, 
Trinidad and Tobago, 
and Venezuela. National Societies from 
also been co-authors: Morocco, Liberia, 
and lastly, Spain.

Belize
Chile

Cross and Red Crescent 
Argentina, Bahamas, 

Brazil, Canada, Colombia, Costa 
Ecuador, El Salvador, 

Jamaica, Mexico, 
, Suriname,

of America, Uruguay 
other continents have 
Pakistan and Syria,

Honduras,
Saint Lucia 

the United States

J

The only thing I want to say about this draft resolution is 
that the Spanish Red Cross would like to propose to the 
Council of Delegates that the League and the ICRC 
participate, in whichever manner they deem appropriate, in 
this great event of 1992; that all the National Societies of 
the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement 
consider participating in this event; that the joint 
ICRC/League Working Group study the manner in which the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement can 
participate in the form that most adequately disseminates a 
knowledge of its principles, its activities and the major 
international public repercussion of its great humanitarian 
work; and lastly, that the afore-mentioned joint ICRC/League 
Working Group present concrete and enumerated proposals to 
the 1989 Council of Delegates.

Mr. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French):

I should like to ask whether we can adopt this resolution by 
consensus.

(Applause)

This being so, the resolution is adopted.

(See Resolution 10 "Participation in
Uni vers al Exposition".)

the 1992 Seville
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ITEM 10: FORMAL COMMITMENT BY THE MOVEMENT TO OBTAIN THE FULL 
IMPLEMENTATION OF THE GENEVA CONVENTIONS

Mr. Wahid FAWZI (Egypt):

Regional wars are taking place in today’s world and civilians 
are subjected to imprisonment during armed conflicts. The 
suffering of other civilians belonging to non-belligerent 
States is an issue which the Egyptian Red Crescent is 
trying, through the ICRC, to raise today. The ICRC is 
requested by the draft resolution to protect, assist and 
1 iberate.

My Society wishes that 
we see the end of hostilities, 
beings whom the Almighty has 
first sentence of God’s Holy 
name of God the Almighty and 
Chairman, "and Merciful".

whenthe day will soon come
saving the lives of human 

created to
Book reads as follows:
Merciful".

enjoy life. The 
"In the

I repeat, Mr.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French) :

In front of us we have the draft resolution to which the
delegate 
which is

from the Egyptian Red Crescent has 
contained in document CD/10/1:

just referred and

"Formal commitment by the Movement to obtain
the full implementation of the Geneva Conventions

The Council of Delegates,

having heard the tribute paid by the Standing Commission 
of the Red Cross and Red Crescent, through its Chairman, 
to the International Committee of the Red Cross for its 
humanitarian activity,

recognizing both the efforts made by the ICRC to 
discharge its mandate to protect and assist victims of 
armed conflicts, and the difficulties it encounters in so 
doing,

concerned about the urgent need to secure the full 
respect from all governments of the Geneva Conventions, 
especially with regard to prisoners of war and civilian 
populat ions,

1. requests the ICRC in particular to pursue and 
intensify its endeavours to visit regularly and without 
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any exception all combatants and non-combatants protected 
by the Third and Fourth Geneva Conventions,

2. encourages the ICRC in its immensely vital and 
difficult tasks, so essential to ensure universal respect 
for non-combatants, and assures it of the full support of 
all members of the Movement in the accomplishment of its 
work.”

M. J. MOREILLON (ICRC) ( original French'):

I can assure our friends from the Egyptian Red Crescent that 
in the future, as in the past, the ICRC will relentlessly 
pursue its efforts to ensure that the Geneva Conventions are 
respected (particularly Geneva Conventions III and IV); it 
will continue its efforts in this respect vis-à-vis persons 
who are no longer engaged in the fighting or who have never 
taken part in the fighting; these are the people provided for 
in these Conventions which envisage the possibility not only 
that they are well treated but that they are indeed released.

This resolution is perfectly acceptable to the ICRC because 
it embodies the essence of its present preoccupations in many 
situations where the Geneva Conventions apply.

Dr. S.A. Waheed DASTJERDI (Iran):

The delegation of the Red Crescent Society of the Islamic 
Republic of Iran has studied the draft resolution of the 
Egyptian Red Crescent with great interest and wishes to 
support this resolution.

Meanwhile, Mr. Chairman, reviewing the resolutions of the 
Twenty-fifth International Conference, I would like to 
complete this resolution by adding two amendments.

The first amendment we propose to insert in the first 
preambular paragraph is as follows:
"Recalling Resolutions I, VIII and IX of the Twenty-fifth 
International Conference of the Red Cross held in Geneva in 
October 1986".

The second amendment is in the operative paragraphs. We 
propose to insert another paragraph which reads as follows: 
"Invites the ICRC to take all necessary measures to protect 
and assist civilian populations, victims of indiscriminate 
attacks and victims of prohibited weapons such as chemical 
weapons".



80

In this case, Mr.Chairman, we fully support the draft 
resolution presented by our sister Society, the Egyptian Red 
Crescent Society.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

I would ask the distinguished delegates to express their 
views not only on the text of the original draft but also on 
the suggested amendments.

Mr. J. MOREILLON (ICRC):

It has been the policy of the ICRC to endeavour to protect 
and assist civilian victims of indiscriminate attacks; indeed 
this is at the very heart of the 1977 Protocols additional to 
the Geneva Conventions, the essence of which consists in the 
prohibition of attacking civilians. It has also been the 
policy of the ICRC to endeavour to protect not only civilians 
but also combatants from the use of prohibited weapons such 
as certain chemical weapons. I wish to recall that the ICRC 
was the main instigator of the 1925 Protocol on the 
prohibition on the use of poisonous gases.

Therefore the request presented by the Iranian Red Crescent 
is certainly along the lines of ICRC policy. However, since 
there are limits to our possibilities of action and since our 
cause has not always been heard, I would prefer the sentence 
to read: "Invites the ICRC to take all the necessary
measures to endeavour to protect and assist..." because 
indeed experience has shown us, Mr. Chairman, that it is the 
duty of States to ensure respect for civilians and 
non-combatants. We in the ICRC could only endeavour to 
ensure protection and assistance to the civilian population. 
If this change were acceptable to 
the ICRC

the Iranian Red Crescent, 
to this second amendment.would have no opposition

Mr. S.A. Waheed DASTJERDI (Iran):

It seems alright for us. I would like to thank Mr. Moreillon 
for this correction and to take the opportunity to thank the 
ICRC for what it has done in this domain in the past few 
years, especially in our country.
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Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

We now have the draft resolution as amended in two places.
The last paragraph of the preambular section reads: 
"Recalling Resolutions I, VIII and IX of the Twenty-fifth 
International Conference of the Red Cross held in Geneva in 
October 1986".

You will have noticed that no mention has been made of the 
Red Crescent. I think we should use the title officially 
employed at that time and not call it the International 
Conference of the Red Cross and the Red Crescent.

The second amendment is to be included as a penultimate 
paragraph in the operative section of the draft resolution 
and reads as follows:
"Invites the ICRC to take all necessary measures to enable 
it to protect and assist the civilian victims of 
indiscriminate attacks, and victims of the use of 
prohibited weapons such as chemical weapons."

If there are no objections, I take it that the resolution is 
adopted by consensus.

(Applause)

(See Resolution 5 "Formal commitment by the Movement to obtain 
the full implementation of the Geneva Conventions".)
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ITEM 11: OTHER BUSINESS

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

As your Chairman, please let me be the first to take the 
floor while the secretaries are listing those who wish to 
speak on this agenda item. Your Chairman wants to make a 
short statement, in his capacity as President of the ICRC, in 
relation with the Fundamental Principles.

11.1: Fundamental Principles

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French'):

You will recall that at the Council of Delegates last year 
Mr. Hantos, President of the Hungarian Red Cross, suggested 
that the ICRC examine the problems which the application of 
the Fundamental Principles might pose for National Societies 
and look into how to ensure that they are understood, 
disseminated and respected.

The ICRC agreed to this very pertinent proposal. To this end 
it created an internal working group chaired by my colleague, 
Mr. Pierre Keller, a member of the International Committee. 
This group began its work and simultaneously consulted a few 
leading figures from the Movement to identify clearly the 
problems encountered by National Societies in this sphere.

Mr. Hantos, who had launched this study initiative, met these 
people in Budapest in October. The ICRC working group still 
intends to continue these consultations and it will keep each 
one informed of the progress and results of this valuable 
investigation so as to share them with the Movement as a 
whole. It is clear, therefore, that when the time arrives the 
Council of Delegates will be informed of the results of this 
work.

11.2: Emblem

Mr. Richard SCHUBERT (USA):

Before we close this meeting of the Council of Delegates, I 
must express the strong feelings in my Society and of myself 
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personally about a matter which should be of significance to 
all of us. I wish to make it clear that I do not propose to 
open a new debate in these last minutes of our last meeting.

However, if I were to leave without expressing the following 
sentiments I would have kept from all of our friends in the 
Red Cross and Red Crescent family a matter of great concern. 
This concern involves the emblems of our Movement. The first 
emblem, a red cross on a white field, was conceived 125 years 
ago to be the same for friend and foe, universally acceptable 
to peoples of all beliefs and faiths.

It was a geometrical sign, declared from inception to be 
without religious significance, easily recognizable at a 
distance to protect those who cared for the wounded. But 
history has shown us that what was meant to be universally 
acceptable subsequently was perceived differently by others 
beyond the borders of those States in which the Movement was 
established. While they could accept the ideals and 
principles behind this emblem and could respect the 
international conventions on which it is based, they could 
not identify with the emblem itself.

For historical reasons, which had nothing to do either with 
respect for the wounded or the Geneva Conventions, those 
people saw in the cross not what the founders intended but 
what those people’s own history led them to perceive. Some 
saw the memory of the crusades and colonial occupation. 
Others saw a symbol of racial persecution and religious 
intolerance. These people have their own sensitivities which 
we must acknowledge and respect.

But the question now is whether times have significantly 
changed to such an extent that we in our Movement guided by 
the principles of universality and unity must take another 
hard look at the situation of the emblems. Is there not a way 
once again to show the degree of sensitivity and under
standing to those of the Jewish faith that we have shown 
to others who in the past felt that they could not identify 
with the cross but could with a crescent?

Can the creative innovative genius of this Movement not find 
some symbolic way to meet today’s need for sensitivity within 
the context of the requirement for constraint in protective 
proliferation? It seems to me that in the long run, if we are 
to be truly universal and at the same time good stewards of 
assets of humanitarianism that develop, such as the Magen 
David Adorn and others well led, well run sophisticated arms 
of compassion which may arise in the future, we must 
continually strive to develop and explore a range of options 
with these goals in mind.
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The basic purpose of this intervention is to advise this 
Council of Delegates that we in the American Red Cross 
recommend and intend to pursue, in an appropriate manner, the 
reactivation of a working group on the emblem to consider 
these questions. We welcome all relevant ideas and support 
in the months ahead.
In closing, I would like to stress that I raise these 
concerns with the deepest respect for all existing emblems, 
recognized or not, which symbolize the values of our 
Movement. I also have a profound respect, understanding and 
appreciation for the depth of feeling of everyone concerned 
with these matters. My only desire is that this appreciation, 
respect and understanding be shared with others by all of us. 
This respect and understanding should be mutual not only 
among those of us now officially a part of the Red Cross and 
Red Crescent family, but also should be shown towards those 
who have remained outside of the family but are with us in 
commitment to the great Principles that must forever guide 
and conduct our being.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

Distinguished delegates, the American Red Cross, as you have 
just heard, does not ask for a debate on this issue; neither 
does it propose a resolution. For my part, I do not intend 
to open a discussion on such an important matter without it 
being previously put on an agreed agenda.

The Council and you, distinguished delegates, have certainly 
duly taken note of Mr. Schubert’s statement.

11.3: Peace

Mrs. Manuela LAVAGNINO (Italy) {original French')'.

I have listened with interest to all that has been said at 
this meeting about the Red Cross, the Red Crescent and Peace 
and I fully associate myself with the recommendations that 
have been proposed and approved.

In my opinion, cultural activities constitute an important 
area where we could work in the interest of peace in addition 
to all that the National Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies 
are doing in the humanitarian sphere.
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In that connection I should like to point out that, under the 
auspices of the Italian Red Cross, a study seminar took place 
in Rome last October entitled "10 years of African 
littérature". Upon its conclusion an appeal was launched in 
favour of peace. The final sentence of this appeal literally 
states: "We, .............. African writers, signatories to this
declaration, launch an urgent appeal for peace to be 
established on earth in the best and most realistic manner 
and so as to become for humanity a perpetual guarantee 
without which no project, no bold and generous initiative can 
be achieved. Peace is and will remain the salt of the earth".

11.4: Racial discrimination

Mr. Mohamed NESH-NASH (Morocco) (original French):

The Egyptian Red Crescent Society had proposed a humanitarian 
request in favour of Nelson Mandela. This proposal was not 
accepted. I intervene now simply to correct something which 
might be risky, dangerous and misinterpreted in the 
proceedings of this Council because it might give the 
impression that the Council of Delegates had indirectly taken 
sides or badly interpreted the conflict presently taking 
place in South Africa. To avoid any misunderstanding and, 
seeing that racial discrimination and apartheid have been 
condemned on many occasions at different conferences and by 
different components of the Movement, I think, Mr. Chairman, 
that it would be wise and appropriate to include in the 
proceedings an appeal to all the components, to all the 
National Societies, so that they continue their efforts in 
order that racial and other forms of discrimination be 
eliminated and that we all work to ensure respect for the 
principles of international humanitarian law and human 
dignity.

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) (original French) :

Your appeal like all those which have been made during this 
meeting, will be recorded verbatim in the records.
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ITEM 12: PLACE AND DATE OF THE NEXT COUNCIL OF DELEGATES

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman) {original French}:

Distinguished delegates, you have undoubtedly learnt that 
yesterday the League decided that its next General Assembly 
will take place in Geneva in 1989. I think therefore that you 
will agree that the next meeting of the Council of Delegates 
should also take place in Geneva in 1989. Apropos of this, 
the Secretariat has just informed me that the League’s 
decision is still provisional. It could be precised: in the 
same place where the General Assembly of the League will be 
held in 1989.

Mrs. Mavy A. A. HARMON (Brazil):

Before this Council of Delegates comes to a close, I think it 
would be appropriate for us to thank all the members of the 
Brazilian Red Cross and the League (including the translators 
and interpreters) who have worked so efficiently for us over 
the past two weeks. To all of you, thank you very much for 
having attended and for having designated me as a vice- 
chairman .

(Applause)

Mr. C. SOMMARUGA (Chairman):

First of all, let me thank you all for your co-operation and 
for the excellent way in which you have helped me, your 
chairman, to conduct this meeting. I think we have done a 
very good job in a relatively short time. May I invite your 
applause to show our gratitude to the Cruz Vermelha 
Brasileira for its outstanding hospitality and to the many 
volunteer workers who have helped us.

( Applause)
My thanks are also extended to the other staff who have 
assisted us and in particular to the marvellous interpreters 
whose faces we do not always see.

( Applause)
I declare this meeting closed and, in the spirit of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent, I wish you all the best.

{The meeting rose at 6.00 p.m.)
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Resolutions of the Council of Delegates
(adopted at its session of 27 November 1987)

1

Red Cross and Red Crescent Prize 
for Peace and Humanity

The Council of Delegates,

recalling the proposal put forward by the Algerian Red Crescent at the 
1986 Council of Delegates for the institution of a Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Peace Prize,

recalling that, according to the Statutes of the International Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Movement, the Movement “by its humanitarian work 
and the dissemination of its ideals, (...) promotes a lasting peace, which is 
not simply the absence of war, but is a dynamic process of co-operation 
among all States and peoples, co-operation founded on respect for free
dom, independence, national sovereignty, equality, human rights, as well as 
on a fair and equitable distribution of resources to meet the needs of 
peoples”.

recalling that the Programme of Action of the Red Cross as a Factor of 
Peace (Belgrade 1975—Bucharest 1977) proposed, under its point 28.5, to 
“consider the idea of instituting a Red Cross Prize to encourage and 
honour the National Society making the greatest contribution to interna
tional solidarity and thereby promoting the Red Cross image”,

considering that the institution of such a Prize would constitute an 
important new element of implementation of this Programme of Action,

stressing that the notion of the contribution of the Movement to peace 
is an integral part of the Fundamental Principle of Humanity.

1. decides to institute a Red Cross and Red Crescent Prize for Peace and 
Humanity, which would be awarded either to National Societies or to 
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persons having actively contributed in the Movement to a more peaceful 
world through their humanitarian work and the dissemination of the ideals 
of the Movement,

2. further decides that this Prize will be awarded in principle every four 
years during the Council of Delegates and by the Standing Commission of 
the Red Cross and Red Crescent,

3. invites the Standing Commission to establish the modalities of 
implementation of the present resolution and to designate the beneficiaries 
of the award by consensus,

4. further invites the Standing Commission to award this Prize for the 
first time on the occasion of the Council of Delegates of 1989, the year of 
the 125th anniversary of the Movement.

2

Worldwide campaign for the protection of war victims

The Council of Delegates,

having taken note of the project to launch a worldwide campaign for the 
protection of war victims, which has been submitted by the joint working 
group appointed by the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent and 
Peace and composed of representatives of the Swedish Red Cross, the 
ICRC and the League,

considering that this project is an effective follow-up of Resolution VIII 
of the Twenty-fifth International Conference of the Red Cross which 
recommended “a universal campaign to make known to all, not only to the 
armed forces, but to the civilians, the rights of the latter according to 
international law”,

1. congratulates the Swedish Red Cross on its initiative, as well as the 
joint working group for the very effective manner in which it developed the 
project,

2. enjoins all National Societies, the ICRC and the League not only to 
give the project their moral support, but also to work for its execution both 
at national and international levels,

3. requests the joint working group, which could be enlarged according 
to needs, to begin at once the detailed planning of the different stages of 
the campaign, as well as to raise the substantial resources required for its 
execution,
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4. invites the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent, and Peace 
to report on the progress of the project at the next meeting of the Council 
of Delegates.

3

Peace, disarmament and development

The Council of Delegates,

recalling resolutions on peace, disarmament and National Society 
development adopted by previous International Conferences of the Red 
Cross and Councils of Delegates, and more specifically Resolutions XXII, 
XXVI and XXVII of the Twenty-fifth Conference, on development as a 
contribution by the Movement to peace,

having taken note of the conclusions of the International Conference on 
the Relationship Between Disarmament and Development (New York, 
August-September 1987),

noting with appreciation the discussions and recommendations of the 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Seminar on Health as a Factor 
of Peace and Development (Moscow, September 1987),

alarmed at the shocking disproportion between arms expenditure and 
development aid,

concerned by continued tensions throughout the world which prevent 
resources from being freed for development programmes to alleviate 
human suffering and misery,

reaffirming the importance of respect for international humanitarian 
law applicable in armed conflicts as a factor conducive to a resumption of 
negotiations, the settlement of conflict and a reallocation of funds to 
development aid,

recognizing the need for the Movement to increase its assistance to 
National Societies in developing countries,

1. invites National Societies, by implementing their development pro
grammes, to help create a climate of peace conducive to a reduction of 
tension,

2. emphasizes the willingness of the International Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Movement to receive any resources freed by government actions 
to limit armament and pursue policies of disarmament, and to assign those 
resources to National Society development projects.
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4

Information and dissemination of international humanitarian law 
as a contribution to peace

The Council of Delegates,

recalling resolutions on the dissemination of international humanitarian 
law adopted by previous International Conferences of the Red Cross,

convinced that the dissemination of international humanitarian law and 
of the Fundamental Principles cannot be dissociated from propagation of a 
spirit of peace and that it constitutes a major contribution by the Move
ment to peace,

noting, moreover, the need for the Movement’s role in promoting peace 
to be made better known,

1. encourages National Societies which have not already done so to 
appoint officers to disseminate international humanitarian law and the 
Fundamental Principles and to make approaches to the authorities with a 
view to setting up joint committees composed of representatives of the 
relevant ministries and National Societies,

2. invites the entire Movement to continue and expand its activities for 
the dissemination of knowledge of international humanitarian law and the 
Fundamental Principles in various circles, including young people, nation
ally, regionally and internationally,

3. encourages the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent and 
Peace to take all necessary steps to improve ways and means of making 
better known and understood the role of the Movement in favour of peace 
by pointing out the connection between disseminating international 
humanitarian law and the Movement’s Fundamental Principles and devel
oping a spirit of peace,

4. requests the Commission to hold its second 1988 session (with 
participation extended to include dissemination and information specialists 
from National Societies and communication experts) in the framework of 
which the host Society, i.e. the Alliance of Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies of the USSR, the ICRC and the League would organize a seminar 
in order to implement the objective set out in the previous paragraph.
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5

Formal commitment by the Movement to obtain 
the full implementation of the Geneva Conventions

The Council of Delegates,

recalling Resolutions I, VIII and IX of the Twenty-fifth International 
Conference of the Red Cross, held in Geneva in October 1986,

having heard the tribute paid by the Standing Commission of the Red 
Cross and Red Crescent, through its Chairman, to the International 
Committee of the Red Cross for its humanitarian activity,

recognizing both the efforts made by the ICRC to discharge its mandate 
to protect and assist victims of armed conflicts, and the difficulties it 
encounters in so doing,

concerned about the urgent need to secure the full respect from all 
governments of the Geneva Conventions, especially with regard to prison
ers of war and civilian populations,

1. requests the ICRC in particular to pursue and intensify its endea
vours to visit regularly and without any exception all combatants and 
non-combatants protected by the Third and Fourth Geneva Conven
tions,

2. invites the ICRC to take all necessary steps to enable it to protect 
and assist civilian victims of indiscriminate attacks, and victims of the use 
of prohibited weapons such as chemical weapons,

3. encourages the ICRC in its immensely vital and difficult task, so 
essential to ensure universal respect for non-combatants, and assures it of 
the full support of all members of the Movement in the accomplishment of 
its work.

6

Regulations on the use of the emblem 
by National Societies

The Council of Delegates,

aware of the vital importance of respect for the Red Cross and Red 
Crescent emblems for the protection of victims of armed conflicts and 
those who take care of them,
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convinced that respect for the emblem results from a clear and wide
spread knowledge of its various uses as authorized by international hu
manitarian law in times of armed conflict and in peacetime,

aware of the necessity for National Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Societies to have regulations at their disposal that clearly specify their 
rights and duties as regards the use of the emblem,

recalling the assignment given to the ICRC by the Twenty-fourth 
International Conference of the Red Cross (Manila 1981) to prepare them 
to take into account draft regulations on the use of the emblem for 
National Societies with a view to improving the 1965 Regulations and 
adapting, for those Societies concerned, the Protocols additional to the 
Geneva Conventions of 12 August 1949,

recalling that the draft texts drawn up by the ICRC in consultation with 
the National Societies and the League Secretariat were extensively exam
ined and discussed within the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement, especially during the 1983 and 1985 Councils of Delegates,

considering that a new draft faithfully reflecting the opinions expressed 
during these consultations was drawn up for submission to the Twenty
fifth International Conference of the Red Cross, but could not be exam
ined by it,

1. has decided to submit for formal approval of the Twenty-sixth 
International Conference of the Red Cross and Red Crescent the draft 
Regulations on the use of the Red Cross and Red Crescent emblem as 
contained in the document presented by the ICRC in consultation with the 
National Societies and the League Secretariat (CD/5/1),

2. recommends that the National Societies observe these Regulations as 
of now, on a provisional basis.

7

Commemoration of the 125th Anniversary of the Movement

The Council of Delegates,

considering that the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Move
ment has just entered a period commemorating its 125 years of existence, in 
particular four events which marked its early beginnings:

— on 8 November 1862, the publication of “A Memory of Solferino”, 
the book written by Henry Dunant to alert public opinion to the horror of 
'that dreadful battle;
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— on 9 February, the creation of the International and Permanent 
Committee for the Wounded in Time of War, known as “The Committee 
of Five”, which soon became the International Committee of the Red 
Cross (ICRC);

— on 26 October 1863, adoption by the delegates of 16 Governments, 
invited to Geneva by the International Committee, of a Resolution for “the 
organization in every country of a committee to give voluntary assistance 
to the medical services of the armed forces”—the future National Red 
Cross and Red Crescent Societies;

— on 22 August 1864, signature of the first Geneva Convention for the 
Amelioration of the Condition of the Wounded in Armies in the Field.

having taken note with interest of the proposals put forward by the 
ICRC and the Secretariat of the League with a view to commemorating the 
125th anniversary of the Movement,

having taken note that these proposals, which have been submitted for 
consultation to all National Societies, have been very favourably received 
by them,

having heard the additional proposals presented orally during the pre
sent Council of Delegates, in particular the suggestion that all States be 
asked to make a “humanitarian gesture” on 8 May 1989, World Red Cross 
and Red Crescent Day, on behalf of people or groups of people whose 
condition can be changed for the better only by humanitarian measures of 
an exceptional nature, to be taken on that day:

1. congratulates the ICRC and the Secretariat of the League on their 
proposals as set out in Document CD/8/1, and particularly in Appen
dix A.

2. approves and adopts those proposals, together with the proposal for 
a “humanitarian gesture” put forward during the present Council of 
Delegates—all those proposals constituting what will henceforth be termed 
the 125th Anniversary “commemoration programme”,

3. decides, in conformity with those proposals, to use the commemo
rative theme— “125 Years at Work”— for the entire period extending from 
the present Council of Delegates to the Council of Delegates of 1989; to 
place emphasis during the first year, under the subsidiary slogan "... and 
Still Developing” upon the role of the Movement in the field of develop
ment; and, during the second year, to stress respect for International 
Humanitarian Law, under the subsidiary slogan “...Protecting Human 
Life”.

4. decides to include in the commemoration programme the seminar 
which the ICRC, the League and the Alliance will organize in October
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1988 in the USSR within the framework of the second annual meeting of 
the Commission on the Red Cross, Red Crescent and Peace—with parti
cipation extended on this occasion to include dissemination and informa
tion specialists from National Societies and communication experts; and 
also the “Supercamp” which the League and the ICRC, in close collabo
ration with the Italian Red Cross, will organize at Solferino/Castiglione in 
August 1989 for Red Cross and Red Crescent youth, as the culmination of 
the events held to mark the 125th anniversary of the signature of the 
Geneva Convention of 22 August 1864.

5. requests the ICRC and the Secretariat of the League to do every
thing necessary to ensure the success of the commemoration programme as 
outlined above, which after the three major events—the “Information, 
Dissemination and Peace Seminar” (October 1988), the “Humanitarian 
Gesture” (8 May 1989) and the “Supercamp” (August 1989)—will in 
October/November 1989, at the next Council of Delegates, close with the 
award of the first “Red Cross and Red Crescent Prize for Peace and Huma
nity”.

6. invites all National Societies to participate actively at the national 
level in the implementation of this commemoration programme, thereby 
helping to promote the Red Cross and Red Crescent and to project 
worldwide the image of a Movement which is universal, youthful and 
dynamic, united by the same principles and ideals which have been its 
constant guide throughout its 125 years of existence.

8

Information Policy of the Movement

The Council of Delegates,

having taken note with interest of the report on the Information Policy 
of the Movement presented jointly by the ICRC and the League, containing 
in particular the ten recommendations adopted unanimously in June 1987 
at Varna (Bulgaria) by the participants in the Workshop on Information 
and Public Relations,

aware of the obvious “solidarity of image” which exists between the 
various components of the Movement vis-à-vis public opinion, and of the 
consequent need to harmonize their information and public relations work 
as much as possible, as is already being done in the dissemination of
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international humanitarian law and the principles and ideals of the Move
ment, and peace,

having heard the statements by League and ICRC representatives con
cerning their willingness to explore, together with the National Societies, 
new and more systematic ways of promoting, whenever circumstances 
allow, public awareness of the Movement as a whole rather than of its 
individual parts, and to set up a joint group of information and public 
relations experts for this purpose,

i having taken note with great satisfaction of the intention expressed by
the representatives of the League and of the ICRC to unite their efforts and 
resources with a view to making the “Red Cross, Red Crescent” magazine 
a publication issued regularly by the Movement for the whole of the 
Movement,

1. thanks the ICRC and the League for their joint report and adopts the 
recommendations put forward by the Varna Workshop,

2. approves the proposed new orientation designed to establish a real 
information policy for the Movement,

3. invites the ICRC and the League to pursue this new orientation and 
takes note of their intention to set up, to this end, a joint working group 
with which information and public relations experts from the National 
Societies will be associated,

4. congratulates the League and the ICRC on their intention of making 
the “Red Cross, Red Crescent” magazine a publication by the Movement 
for the whole Movement, considering this as an important first step which 
is bound to reinforce the Movement’s unity vis-a-vis the public,

5. requests the ICRC and the League to report to the next Council of 
Delegates on progress made in this area and to propose guidelines which 
will determine a real information policy for the Movement, to which all its 
component parts can refer.

9

Development of the activities of the Henry Dunant Institute

The Council of Delegates,

aware of the important role played by the Henry Dunant Institute since 
its foundation, and appreciating the services it has rendered to the entire 
International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement,
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having noted the report on the activities of the Henry Dunant Institute 
since the Council of Delegates’ meeting in Geneva in October 1986, and the 
proposed programme of future activities,

1. expresses its gratitude for the positive results achieved by the Henry 
Dunant Institute during this period,

2. encourages the Henry Dunant Institute to:
a) pursue its activities in the fields of research, training and publica
tions in the service of the Movement,
b) continue its dissemination of the principles and ideals of the Move
ment and international humanitarian law,
c) pursue studies on the development of National Societies and eva
luations of the impact and the quality of Red Cross and Red Crescent 
activities,
d) improve its services to National Societies and universities by placing 
at their disposal a documentation centre on subjects relevant to the 
work of the whole Movement,

3. encourages National Societies to contribute to the activities of the 
Institute:

a) by suggesting and participating in research on humanitarian issues, 
the study and the publication of which would be useful to their activ
ities,
b) by supporting trainees and research fellows,
c) by co-operating in organizing seminars on current challenges to the 
Red Cross and Red Crescent,
d) by aiding with the translation, production and distribution of its 
publications.

4. thanks the ICRC, the League and National Societies for their finan
cial support and urges them to continue to provide the Institute with the 
necessary means to cover its core costs and implement its projects.

10

Participation in the 1992 Seville Universal Exposition

The Council of Delegates,

considering that the city of Seville (Spain) has been chosen as the venue 
of the Universal Exposition in 1992, whose theme is “The Age of Discov
ery”, and that this exhibition has been registered in the universal category
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by the International Exhibition, Bureau, the highest category for this kind 
of event,

considering that the Spanish government undertakes as host country to 
abide by all its obligations in conformity with the Paris Convention of 1928 
on International Expositions aind its supplementary protocols, and has 
consequently sent an invitation to all the countries of the world and to the 
most prominent international bodies, several of which have already con
firmed their attendance,

observing that the said 1992 Universal Exposition will be of exceptional 
importance, since it will be dedicated to celebrating, as indicated by its 
Regulation, mankind’s inventive capacity to face man's dynamic relation
ship with his fellow men and his environment, man’s social, cultural and 
physical existence and the evolution of knowledge,

noting also that this same Article 1 of the Regulations emphasizes that 
the purpose of the Exposition is to contribute to man’s understanding of 
himself and his fellow men through a demonstration of his achievements, 
encourage co-participation and an exchange of ideas so as to lay the 
foundations for discoveries and coexistence in the years to come.

recalling that this celebration, coming 22 years after the last Universal 
Exposition (held in Osaka in 1970), will be of the utmost importance to 
mankind, since not only will the 500th anniversary of the discovery of 
America be celebrated, but it will also be an occasion for collective 
reflection on the structure of the modern world, and of time past and 
present, a true scenario for the vision of man’s creative future,

considering the extraordinary circumstance that this Council of Dele
gates is meeting in Rio de Janeiro (Brazil), which is one of the American 
countries participating in the celebration of the Fifth Centennial,

considering that the Spanish Minister of Foreign Affairs, on behalf of 
the Expo’ 92 State Corporation, the General Commissioner and the Span
ish people, has invited the President of the League of Red Cross and Red 
Crescent Societies and the President of the International Committee of the 
Red Cross, an invitation which has been accepted by both,

noting that the Spanish Red Cross extends this invitation to all 
National Societies of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent 
Movement,

considering also the size of the preparations for this type of event and 
the official deadline,

proposes:
1. that the League of Red Cross and Red Crescent Societies and the 

ICRC participate, in whichever manner they deem appropriate, in this 
great event of 1992,
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2. that all the National Societies of the International Red Cross and 
Red Crescent Movement participate in this event,

3. that the joint ICRC/League working group on information and 
public relations study the manner in which the entire International Red 
Cross and Red Crescent Movement can participate in the event, in the 
form that most adequately disseminates knowledge of its principles and 
activities and best affords international public repercussion of its immense 
humanitarian work,

4. that the afore-mentioned joint ICRC/League working group present 
concrete and enumerated proposals regarding this participation to the 1989 
Council of Delegates.


